First Generation

1. Michael HILL was born on 1 May 1818 in Dublin, Dublin, Leinster, Ireland ¹ and died on 6 Sep 1895 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹ at age 77.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 24 Jul 1850 in Greensburg Borough, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania, United States.²
- HILL. Michael: 26: Male: Laborer: Ireland
- HILL, Margaret; 20; Female; Ireland
- He appeared on the census on 1 Jun 1860 in Ludwick Borough, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania, United States.³
- HILL, Michael, 35, male, laborer, 400, 50, born Ireland
- HILL, Margaret, 30, female, born Ireland
- HILL, Michael, 9, male, born Pennsylvania, attd school
- HILL, Catherine, 7, female, born Pennsylvania, attd school
- HILL, James, 6, male, born Pennsylvania, attd school
- HILL, Mary Ann, 5, female, born Pennsylvania
- HILL, Margaret, 3, female, born Pennsylvania
- HILL, Susan, 1, female, born Pennsylvania
- He appeared on the census on 2 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.⁴ HILL, Michael, 45, male, white, farmer, 240, 675, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth, male citizen 21 years and up
 - HILL, Margaret, 39, female, white, keep house, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth, cannot write
 - HILL, Michael, 16, male, white, farm laborer, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
 - HILL, Catherine, 14, female, white, at home, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
 - HILL, James, 13, male, white, farm laborer, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth Page 2
 - HILL, Mary A., 12, female, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
 - HILL, Margaret, 11, female, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
 - HILL, Susan, 10, female, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
 - HILL, Bernard, 9, male, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
 - HILL, Sarah, 8, female, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
 - HILL, John, 4, male, white, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- He appeared on the census on 18 Jun 1880 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.
 Michael HILL, Self, M, M, W, 51, IRE, Farmer, Fa: IRE, Mo: IRE

Margaretha HILL, Wife, F, M, W, 45, IRE, Keeping House, Fa: IRE, Mo: IRE

Maggie HILL, Dau, F, S, W, 21, PA, House Work, Fa: IRE, Mo: IRE

Bernard HILL, Son, M, S, W, 19, PA, Laborer, Fa: IRE, Mo: IRE

Sarah HILL, F, S, W, 16, PA, House Work, Fa: IRE Mo: IRE

William HILL, Son, M, S, W, 6, IA, At School, Fa: IRE, Mo: IRE

William MCINTERE, Servant, M, S, W, 25, VT, Laborer, Fa: IRE, Mo: IRE

John MCINTERE, Other, M, W, 24, VT, Laborer, Fa: IRE, Mo: IRE

- He worked as a Farmer in 1892 in Deloit, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁶
- He appeared on the census in 1895 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁷
 - HILL, Micheal, 77, white, born Ireland
 - HILL, Margeret, 61, white, born Ireland
 - HILL, Barney, 30, white, born Penne
 - HILL, Margeret, 32, white, born Penne
 - HILL, William, 21, white, born Clinton Co Iowa

HILL, Ethel, 18, white, born Illinois

Michael married **Margaret BRADY**⁸ in 1850 in Camden, Camden, New Jersey, United States. ⁹ Margaret was born in 1832 in Drung, Cavan, Ulster, Ireland, ¹⁰ died on 2 May 1911 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ⁹ at age 79, and was buried on 4 May 1911 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁹ Another name for Margaret was Margaretha BRADY. ¹¹

Noted events in her life were:

• She appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹² KEANE, Michael, head, male, white, 61, m1-31 yrs., born Canada, father Canada, mother Ireland, 1848, naturalized, real estate broker, own account

KEANE, Susan, wife, female, white, 49, md-31 yrs., born Pa., both parents Ireland sheet 6A

KEANE, Marie, daugther, female, white, 17, s, born Iowa, father Can, mother Pa. KEANE, Ignatus, son, female [not typo], white, 15, s, born Iowa, father Can, mother Pa HILL, Margareth, mother-in-law, female, white, 77, widow, 13 kids, 10 living, born Ireland, both parents Ireland

 Her obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 10 May 1911 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁹

The Denison Bulletin, May 10, 1911, page 10, column 1, VAIL

Tuesday morning at 3 o'clock occurred the death of Mrs M Hill, one of Vail's venerated women, at the home of her daughter, Mrs M J Keane. Margaret Brady was born in the parish of Drung, County Carven, Ireland, in the year 1832. She came to America with her parents and was united in marriage to Michael Hill in 1850 at Camden, N. J. He preceded her to the grave some sixteen years ago. To this union were born thirteen children, eight of whom survive to mourn their loss. From New Jersey they moved to Pennsylvania, where they remained a short time, then to Clinton and at last to Crawford county, where she has made her home ever since. The funeral was held on Thursday from St Ann's church at 10 o'clock, and interment was made in St Ann's cemetery. She was 79 years old at the time of her death. The pall bearers were six of her grandsons: James and Clem Hill, James Harkins, Eddie, Vernon and Will Hill. May her soul rest in peace.

Mr and Mrs James Harkins returned to El Reno, Okla, Sunday after attending the funeral of their grandmother, Mrs M Hill.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 2 M i. **Michael F. HILL**¹³ was born between 1851 and 1856 in Pennsylvania, United States ¹³ and died before Apr 1930.
- + 3 F ii. Catherine HILL¹³ was born between 1852 and 1856 in Pennsylvania, United States. ¹³
- + 4 F iii. **Margaret HILL**¹³ was born on 20 Jul 1854 in Pennsylvania, United States ¹⁴ and died on 21 Jan 1927 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹⁵ at age 72.
- + 5 M iv. **James J. HILL**¹³ was born on 26 Oct 1856 in Greensburg, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania, United States ¹⁶ and died on 3 Oct 1913 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹⁷ at age 56.
- + 6 F v. **Mary Ann HILL**¹³ was born in 1857 in Pennsylvania, United States and died after 5 Jan 1920.
- + 7 F vi. **Susan E. HILL** was born on 23 Mar 1860 in Greensburg, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania, United States, died on 13 Nov 1938 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States at age 78, and was buried on 15 Nov 1938 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.
 - 8 M vii. **Bernard HILL**¹³ was born on 25 Apr 1864 in Dewitt Twp, Clinton, Iowa, United States ¹⁸ and died on 2 Mar 1915 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹⁹ at age 50.

He never married and had no children.

Noted events in his life were:

- He owned land in 1908 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁰ Last Name; First Name; sec; Twp Name; Twp #; Range Hill; Barny; 25; Stockholm; 85; 38.
- He appeared on the census on 3 May 1910 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.²¹

(Enumerated with sister Margaret and husband)

VERNON, Albert, head, male, white, 47, m1-16, born Iowa, father England, mother Ireland, farmer, general farm, empl., own mortgaged farm 99

VERNON, Maggie, wife, female, white, 49, m1-16, 2-1, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, none

VERNON, Edward, son, male, white, 14, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none HILL, Barney, hired man, male, white, 47, s, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farm laborer, working out

 His obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 4 Mar 1915 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States.²² Bernard Hill Passes Away

The death of Mr. Bernard Hill occurred Tuesday at noon in Denison at the home his sister, Mrs. Albert Vernon in the south east part of town. Mr. Hill had been ill for the past two weeks with liver trouble.

Bernard Hill was born near DeWitt, Iowa, April 1864, thus his age at the time of death was but 51 years. With his folks he came to Crawford County in 1875, and has lived ever since in this county, the vicinity of Vail. Mr. Hill never married. His parents have preceded him in death, and among those left to mourn are two brothers, M F Hill, of Goldfield, Nev, and William of Boyer, Iowa; also four sisters, Mrs. B A Finerty, of South Omaha, Mrs. Wm DeVine, of El Reno, Okla, Mrs. Albert Vernon of Denison, and Mrs. M J Keane of Vail.

The body was shipped yesterday to Vail, where funeral services will be conducted tomorrow and burial made in the Vail cemetery.

- + 9 F viii. **Sarah HILL**¹³ was born on 3 Jul 1866 in Westmoreland, Pennsylvania, United States, ²³ died on 26 Feb 1907 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ²⁴ at age 40, and was buried on 28 Feb 1907 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.
- 10 M ix. **John F HILL**¹³ was born on 25 Apr 1869¹³ and died on 28 Apr 1879¹³ at age 10. He never married and had no children.
- 11 F x. **Nellie J HILL** was born on 18 Jun 1870 and died on 28 Apr 1879 at age 8. She never married and had no children.
- + 12 M xi. **Thomas William HILL**²⁵ was born on 1 Oct 1874 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.²⁶

Second Generation (Children)

2. Michael F. HILL¹³ (*Michael* ¹) was born between 1851 and 1856 in Pennsylvania, United States ¹³ and died before Apr 1930.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 15 Jun 1880 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁷ Enumerated with sister Mary Harkin:

(Vail, Westside Twp)

HARKIN, Mary, white, female, 23, widowed, keeping house, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland

HARKIN, James, white, male, 2, son, s, born Iowa, father Mass, mother Penn

HARKIN, William, white, male, 6/12 (Dec), son, s, born Iowa, father Mass, mother Penn HILL, Michael, white, male, 25, brother, s, hardware dealer, born Penn, both parents Ireland MEINKE, Barnard, white, male, 25, boarder, S, clerk in store, born Missouri, both parents Prussia HARRINGTON, Nettie, white, female, 14, servant, s, servant, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

He appeared on the census in Jun 1900 in Sturgis, Meade, South Dakota, United States. ²⁸ HILL, Michael, head, white, male, Jun 1862, 37, md-16, born Pennsylvania, father England, mother Ireland, merchant, own free home

HILL, Elisabeth, wife, white, female, Oct 1864, 35, md-16, 6-4, born Wisconsin, both parents Ireland

HILL, Frank, son, white, male, May 1886, 14, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Wisconsin

HILL, Blanch, daughter, white, female, May 1888, 12, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Wisconsin

HILL, Lizzie, daughter, white, female, Dec 1894, 5, born So Dakota, father Pennsylvania, mother Wisconsin

HILL, Edward P., son, white, male, May 1896, 4, born So Dakota, father Pennsylvania, mother Wisconsin

COMWELL, Edward, boarder, white, male, Sept 1953, 46, s, born Wisconsin, both parents Ireland, blacksmith

• He appeared on the census on 2 Apr 1910 in Goldfield, Esmeralda, Nevada, United States. ²⁹ HILL, M. J., head, male, white, 57, m1-25, born Pennsylvania, father England, mother Pennsylvania, retail merchant, liquors, own account, own free house

HILL, Elizabeth, wife, female, white, 43, m1-25, 6-4, born Wisconsin, both parents Illinois, none LONGLAND, Blanch, daughter, female, white, 20, m1-3, 0-0, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Wisconsin, musician, theater

HILL, Elizabeth, daughter, female, white, 15, s, born South Dakota, father Pennsylvania, mother Wisconsin

HILL, Edward, son, male, white, 13, s, born South Dakota, father Pennsylvania, mother Wisconsin

He appeared on the census on 6 Jan 1920 in Goldfield, Esmeralda, Nevada, United States. 30
HILL, Michael F., head, own, free, male, white, 67, md, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland, no occupation

HILL, Elizabeth, wife, female, white, 55, md, born Wisconsin, both parents Ireland

Michael married **Elizabeth CONWELL**³¹ about 1884. Elizabeth was born in 1863³¹ and died in 1944³¹ at age 81.

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 17 Apr 1930 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California, United States.³²

HILL, Edward E., head, rent \$38, radio, male, white, 32, s, born South Dakota, father Pennsylvania, mother Wisconsin, bookkeeper, oil refinery, WW veteran HILL, Elizabeth, mother, female, white, 65, wd., born Wisconsin, both parents Unknown, none

Children from this marriage were:

i. **Frank Belmont HILL**³³ was born on 29 May 1886 in Iowa, United States. ³⁴ Another name for Frank was Francis HILL.

Noted events in his life were:

 Military: World War I Draft Registration, 12 Sep 1918, Tonopali, Nye, Nevada, United States.³⁵

Frank Belmont Hill

PO Box 165, Tonopali, Nye, Nevada

32 - May 24 1886

Meat cutter, United Packing and Cattle Company

Mr. M. F. Hill, father, PO Box 432, Goldfield, Nevada

- 14 F ii. **Blanche HILL** was born in May 1888 in Iowa, United States.³⁶
- 15 F iii. Elizabeth HILL was born in Dec 1894 in South Dakota, United States, ³⁶
- 16 M iv. **Edward HILL** was born on 28 May 1896 in South Dakota, United States³⁷ and died in Sep 1978 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California, United States³⁸ at age 82.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 17 Apr 1930 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California, United States.³²

HILL, Edward E., head, rent \$38, radio, male, white, 32, s, born South Dakota, father Pennsylvania, mother Wisconsin, bookkeeper, oil refinery, WW veteran HILL, Elizabeth, mother, female, white, 65, wd., born Wisconsin, both parents Unknown, none

- His Social Security Number was 560-12-0876 issued before 1951 in California. ³⁸ Last residence and benefit: 90046 Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.
- 3. Catherine HILL¹³ (Michael ¹) was born between 1852 and 1856 in Pennsylvania, United States. ¹³

Noted events in her life were:

She has conflicting birth information of Aug 1863 in Pennsylvania, United States.

Catherine married **Bernard FINNERTY**. 40 Bernard was born in Mar 1861 in Massachusetts, United States.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 5 Jun 1900 in Minneapolis, Hennepin, Minnesota, United States.⁴¹

FINARTY, Bernard, head, white, male, Mar '61, 39, md-13, born Massachusetts, both parents Ireland, helper, ?mill, rent house

FINARTY, Catherine, wife, white, female, Aug '63, 36, md-13, 4-2, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland

FINARTY, Fank (not typo), son, white, male, Dec '90, 9, s, born Nebraska, father Massachusetts, mother Pennsylvania

FINARTY, Charles B., son, white, male, May '94, 6, s, born Minnesota, father Massachusetts, mother Pennsylvania

He appeared on the census on 2 May 1910 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 42
457 U Street

FINNERTY, B. A., Head, M, W, 46, m1-23, born Mass, both parents Ireland, laborer, trucking?, rent house

FINNERTY, Katherine, wife, F, W, 46, m1-23, 4-2, born Penn, both parents Ireland, none FINNERTY, Frank, son, M, W, 19, s, born Nebr., father Mass, mother Penn, laborer, trucking? FINNERTY, John, son, M, W, 16, s, born Minn, father Mass, mother Penn, none

• He appeared on the census on 2 Jan 1920 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 43 FINNERTY, Charles, head, rent, male, white, 24, md, born Minnesota, father Massachussets, mother Pennsylvania, laborer, packing house

FINNERTY, Josephine, wife, female, white, 23, md, born Illinois, father Ireland, mother Illinois

FINNERTY, Bernard, son, male, white, 2 9/12, s, born Nebraksa, father Minnesota, mother Illinois FINNERTY, Margaret, daughter, female, white, 6/12, s, born Nebraska, father Minnesota, mother Illinois

FINNERTY, Bernard, father, male, white, 53, md, born Massachusetts, both parents Ireland, laborer, construction

FINNERTY, Catherine, mother, female, white, 51, md, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland

Children from this marriage were:

- 17 M i. Frank FINNERTY was born in Dec 1890 in Nebraska, United States.
- + 18 M ii. **Charles Bernard FINNERTY**⁴⁴ was born on 2 May 1894 in Minneapolis, Hennepin, Minnesota, United States⁴⁵ and died on 22 Oct 1957 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California, United States⁴⁴ at age 63.
- **4.** Margaret HILL¹³ (*Michael* ¹) was born on 20 Jul 1854 in Pennsylvania, United States ¹⁴ and died on 21 Jan 1927 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹⁵ at age 72.

Noted events in her life were:

 Her obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 26 Jan 1927. ¹⁵ BELOVED WIFE AND MOTHER ANSWERS SUMMONS

Mrs. Albert Vernon Called by Death. Burial in Vail Cemetery Monday

Mrs. Albert Vernon was stricken Monday and taken to the Denison Hospital, where she died Friday afternoon at 1:30. Her death came as a shock and caused much grief among her large circle of friends.

Mrs. Vernon was an excellent Christian woman, who loved her family and her friends. While she took great delight in her household duties she was always pleased with the companionship of her friends and neighbors. She was a dutiful wife, a loving mother and a sympathetic neighbor, who was always willing and glad to help one in distress.

Maggie Hill was born in Pennsylvania, July 20, 1864, and died in Denison, January 21, 1927. She was 63 years, 6 months and 1 day of age at the time of her death. She came to Crawford county when a young girl and was united in marriage with Albert Vernon, at Vail, February 25, 1895. To this union were born two children, Edward, living, and James, who died when eight years of age.

Besides her husband and son and family she leaves to mourn her demise, two sisters, as follows: Mrs. Sue Kane, Omaha; Mrs. Mary Devine, Okomulgee, Okla two brothers: William, of Denison, and Michael, of Leeds, S Dak; and other relatives and a host of friends.

Her funeral was held at St Rose of Lima church, Father Bradley officiating and interment followed at the Catholic cemetery of Vail. The pallbearers were: James O'Meara, Frank Leahy, Jeremiah O'Connor, Michael Magner, James P Jones and Sam McCullough.

The many floral offers were an evidence of the respect and esteem in which she was held by her neighbors and friends.

The Bulletin joins in extending the bereaved relatives a sincere sympathy and condolence.

Among those from a distance who attended the funeral were: Mrs. Sue Kane and Miss May Connor, Omaha; Mr. and Mrs. Fred Nedved , Canton, SD, Mrs. John Kibbe, Curlen and Miss Teresa Kinney of Knokville. Representative James Fleming tendered his sympathy Sunday, being unable to attend the funeral.

Margaret married **Albert Edward VERNON**, son of **Edward VERNON** and **Bridget FLAHERTY**, on 25 Feb 1895. Albert was born on 5 May 1862 in Jones, Iowa, United States ⁴⁶ and died on 9 Jan 1943 in

Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁴⁶ at age 80.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 15 Jun 1900 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. 47
VERNON, Albert, head, white, male, may 1862, md-5, born Iowa, father England, mother Ireland, farmer, own mortgaged farm 103

VERNON, Maggie, wife, white, female, may 1965, md-5, 2-2, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland

VERNON, Edward, son, white, male, aug 1895, 4, s, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Pennsylvania VERNON, James, son, white, male, may 1873, 3, s, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Pennsylvania VERNON, Bridget, mother, white, female, may 1830, 70, 1-1, born Ireland, both parents Ireland, 1855, 45 years

 He appeared on the census on 3 May 1910 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.²¹

VERNON, Albert, head, male, white, 47, m1-16, born Iowa, father England, mother Ireland, farmer, general farm, empl., own mortgaged farm 99

VERNON, Maggie, wife, female, white, 49, m1-16, 2-1, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, none VERNON, Edward, son, male, white, 14, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none HILL, Barney, hired man, male, white, 47, s, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farm laborer, working out

He appeared on the census on 19 Feb 1920 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 48
 VERNON, Albert, head, own, free, male, white, 59, md, born Iowa, father England, mother
 Ireland, no occupation

VERNON, Margaret, wife, female, white, 61, md, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland, none VERNON, Edward F., son, male, white, 24, s, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Pennsylvania, no occupation

- He appeared on the census on 10 Apr 1930 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁴⁹ VERNON, Albert, head, own, \$1800, male, white, 67, wd, born Iowa, father England, mother Irish free state, none
- His obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 14 Jan 1943 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁴⁶
 OBITUARY

ALBERT EDWARD VERNON

After more than two years of failing health, Albert Edward Vernon, who would have been 81 years old May 5, passed away in Denison Saturday morning. Funeral services were held Monday morning from the St Rose of Lima Church in Denison with burial in the Vail Catholic cemetery. Fathers E F Casey of Denison and D L Clark of Vail officiated.

Albert Vernon was born May 5, 1862 in Jones county, Iowa, and came to Crawford county when a small boy. For many years the family farmed in this county and the deceased also followed this occupation in Stockholm Township, retiring to move to Denison several years ago.

He was married to Margaret Hill of Clinton County shortly before the turn of the century and they were the parents of two sons, James, who passed away at the age of nine years, and Edward, now deputy county recorder.

Besides his son he is survived by five grandchildren.

Pallbearers were Pet Griffin, J P Jones, Patrick Griffin, James O'Connor, William Purcell and Thomas Fitzpatrick.

Children from this marriage were:

+ 19 M i. **Edward Francis VERNON**⁵⁰ was born on 22 Dec 1895 in Crawford, Iowa, United States, ⁵¹ died in Oct 1969 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States ⁵² at age 73, and was buried in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States.

- 20 M ii. **James VERNON** was born in May 1897 in Iowa, United States⁵³ and died about 1905 in Crawford, Iowa, United States about age 8. He never married and had no children.
- **5. James J. HILL**¹³ (*Michael* ¹) was born on 26 Oct 1856 in Greensburg, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania, United States ¹⁶ and died on 3 Oct 1913 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹⁷ at age 56.

General Notes: Dates of b/d from tombstone.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 1 Jun 1860 in Ludwick Borough, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania, United States.³
 - HILL, Michael, 35, male, laborer, 400, 50, born Ireland
 - HILL, Margaret, 30, female, born Ireland
 - HILL, Michael, 9, male, born Pennsylvania, attd school
 - HILL, Catherine, 7, female, born Pennsylvania, attd school
 - HILL, James, 6, male, born Pennsylvania, attd school
 - HILL, Mary Ann, 5, female, born Pennsylvania
 - HILL, Margaret, 3, female, born Pennsylvania
 - HILL, Susan, 1, female, born Pennsylvania
- He appeared on the census on 2 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.⁴ HILL, Michael, 45, male, white, farmer, 240, 675, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth, male citizen 21 years and up
- HILL, Margaret, 39, female, white, keep house, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth, cannot write
- HILL, Michael, 16, male, white, farm laborer, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, Catherine, 14, female, white, at home, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, James, 13, male, white, farm laborer, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth Page 2
- HILL, Mary A., 12, female, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, Margaret, 11, female, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, Susan, 10, female, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, Bernard, 9, male, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, Sarah, 8, female, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, John, 4, male, white, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- He appeared on the census in 1895 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.

James Hill, 39, white, born PA

Lizzie Hill, 30, white, born Clinton Co.

Clement Hill, 6, white, born Crawford Co.

James Hill, 5, white, born Crawford Co.

Annie Hill, 1, white, born Crawford Co.

- He appeared on the census on 8 Jun 1900 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. 54 HILL, JJ; Head; W; M; Oct 1855; 44; md 12 yrs.; Penn, ireland, ireland, farmer, rent farm 94
 - HILL, Lizzie; W; F; Jun 1863; 36; md 12 yrs; children 5, living 4; Ia, ireland, ireland
 - HILL, Clement; Son, W; M; Aug 1888; 11; single; Ia; Penn, Ia; at school
 - HILL, James, Son, W; M; Jan 1890; 10; single; Ia, Penn, Ia, at school
 - HILL, Anna, Daughter, W. F. May 1893; 7; single, ia, Penn, Ia, at school
 - HILL, Frances; daughter, W; F; Jun 1899, 11/12; Iowa, penn, Ia
- He appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁵⁵ HILL, J. J., head, male, white, 54, md-1, 22, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ire/English, English, farmer, general farm, empl., yes, yes
 - HILL, Elizabeth, wife, female, white, 45, m1-22, 4-4, born Iowa, both parents Ire/English, English, none, yes, yes
 - HILL, Clement, son, male, white, 21, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, laborer,

home farm

HILL, James, son, male, white, 20, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, laborer, home farm

Hill, Anna, daughter, female, white, 16, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, none HILL, Frances, daughter, female, white, 10, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, none

 \bullet His obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 8 Oct 1913. 17 VAIL

MR JAMES HILL DEAD

Another Resident of Crawford County Gone to Rest

Mr. James Hill died at his home in Milford twp Oct 3, 1913, after an extended illness, though up until two weeks before his death he was not confined to his bed. The latter part of August he went with his wife and son Clem and Mrs. Mary Dufy by auto to the eastern part of the state for a visit with relatives and in hopes of gaining health but when returning home became very sick and since had been in a very weak condition. On Friday afternoon at four o'clock he passed away from this transitory life, surrounded by his loving family who had made his last sickness as comfortable as possible by their constant care.

Mr. Hill was born at Greensburg, Pennsylvania, in 1856. He was married to Miss Lizzie Langan, Oct 10, 1887, at St Ann's church, Vail, Ia. To this union two sons and two daughters were born who are Clem, James, Annie and Frances and with his wife are left to mourn the loss of a kind and loving husband and father. Besides, there are four sisters, Mrs. M J Keane, Mrs. Albert Vernon, Mrs. Finerty of Omaha, Mrs. William Devine of ElReno, Okla, and three brothers, William and Barney of near Vail and Michael of S Dak. The funeral services were held Monday morning at St Ann's Catholic church at ten o'clock, Rev Peter Murphy celebrating requiem High Mass and delivering the funeral sermon. Mr. Hill was a Knight of Columbus and in the funeral procession were a body of forty Knights form Vail, Denison and Carroll. The pall-bearers were Peter Monaghan, G B McAndrews Thos Bennett, Wm Hannan, M R McGrath and P Lynch. Interment was made in St Ann's cemetery.

Those from a distance attending the funeral were Mrs. Finerty of Omaha, Mr. and Mrs. Griffin of Centerville, SD, Mr. Peter Monaghan and daughter of DeWitt, Ia, Mr. and Mrs. Maher of Arcadia, John Malloy of West Side, Mr. John Haugh and Mrs. Thos Clark, Mrs. Leahy of Denison, Mr. P Lynch and daughter Mae, of Carroll. Besides there was a large number of old acquaintances from the northern part of the county. The family have the heartfelt sympathy of their many friends in their sad bereavement.

James married **Elizabeth A. "Lizzie" LANGAN**, daughter of **Bernard "Barney" LANGAN** and **Elizabeth "Lizzie" CUMMINS**, on 10 Oct 1887 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁷ Lizzie was born in Jun 1863 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States ⁵⁴ and died on 28 Mar 1940 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ⁵⁶ at age 76. Another name for Lizzie was Aggie LANGAN. She was usually called Lizzie.

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.⁵⁷

LANGDON, Barney, 41, male, white, farmer, 6000, 1650, Ireland, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Elizabeth, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth

LANGDON, Mary A., 15, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Elizabeth, 7, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Catherine, 4, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

• She appeared on the census on 16 Jun 1880 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United

States.58

LANGAN, Bernard; White; Male; 46; Md; Farmer; all year; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland

LANGAN, Elizabeth; White; Female; 40; Wife; Md; Keeping house; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland

LANGAN, Elizabeth; White; Female; 18; Daughter; Single; Attending school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

LANGAN, Katie; White; Female; 16; Daughter; Single; Attending school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

- She appeared on the census on 8 Jun 1900 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. 54
 HILL, JJ; Head; W; M; Oct 1855; 44; md 12 yrs.; Penn, ireland, ireland, farmer, rent farm 94
- HILL, Lizzie; W: F: Jun 1863; 36; md 12 vrs; children 5, living 4; Ia, ireland, ireland
- HILL, Clement; Son, W; M; Aug 1888; 11; single; Ia; Penn, Ia; at school
- HILL, James, Son, W; M; Jan 1890; 10; single; Ia, Penn, Ia, at school
- HILL, Anna, Daughter, W. F. May 1893; 7; single, ia, Penn, Ia, at school
- HILL, Frances; daughter, W; F; Jun 1899, 11/12; Iowa, penn, Ia
- She appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁵⁵
- HILL, J. J., head, male, white, 54, md-1, 22, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ire/English, English, farmer, general farm, empl., yes, yes
- HILL, Elizabeth, wife, female, white, 45, m1-22, 4-4, born Iowa, both parents Ire/English, English, none, yes, yes
- HILL, Clement, son, male, white, 21, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, laborer, home farm
- HILL, James, son, male, white, 20, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, laborer, home farm
- Hill, Anna, daughter, female, white, 16, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, none HILL, Frances, daughter, female, white, 10, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, none
- She appeared on the census on 19 Jan 1920 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁵⁹
 HILL, Elizabeth, own free, female, white, 55, wd, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, yes,
 none
- HILL, Anna, female, white, 26, s, yes, yes, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, yes, bookkeeper Dept Store
- HILL, Frances, female, white, 20, s, yes, yes, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, yes Teacher in public schools
- She appeared on the census on 5 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 60 2611 Cass
 - HILL, Elizabeth, head, radio, \$32, rent, female, white, 64, widowed, no, yes, born Iowa, father Norther Ireland, mother Irish free state, code 65-03-0, yes, none
 - HILL, Anna M., daughter, female, white, 30, s, no, yes, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, code 65, yes, comptowter operator, steam railroad, 6877
- HILL, Frances E., daughter, female, white, 24, s, no, yes, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, code 65, yes, office clerk, life insurance, 7X85
- Her obituary was published on 29 Mar 1940 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 56 Mrs. Elizabeth Hill
 - Mrs. Elizabeth Hill, 72, and Omaha resident 18 years, died of an embolism Thursday evening while eating dinner in her apartment at the Merriam Hotel.

She is survived by a son James of Omaha, two daughters, Anna Hill of Omaha and Mrs. Matt Doughterty of Archadia, Iowa., and one sister, Mrs. Katherine O'Donnell of Davenport, Iowa.

Heafy and Heafy is in charge of the funeral arrangements. Interment, Vail, Iowa.

 Her obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 4 Apr 1940. ⁶¹ OBITUARY

Funeral of Mrs. Hill

The body of Mrs. Elizabeth Langan Hill was brought here Saturday from Omaha for burial in St Ann's cemetery.

Mrs. Hill, a former resident of this community, was stricken while at dinner in her home Thursday evening. Medical aid was immediately summoned but death had been instantaneous.

She leaves three children, Mrs. Matt Dougherty of Arcadia, James of Omaha and Ann, also of Omaha, with whom she made her home. She also had a sister here, Mrs. Bryan O'Donnell.

Children from this marriage were:

21 M i. Clement Bernard HILL was born on 22 Aug 1888 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States,⁵⁴ died on 19 Apr 1928 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States at age 39, and was buried on 21 Apr 1928 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. Another name for Clement was Clem Bernard HILL.⁶² He never married and had no children.

Death Notes: 22 Aug 1928 - Old Settlers that have passed away since the last picnic. Clement Hill.

Burial Notes: St. Ann's Cemetery

General Notes: Hill, Clemens B., P. O. Vail, R. 1., O. 160 ac., sec. 13, and in West Side Twp., O. 127 ac., sec. 30. (31.) Farmers Directory of Crawford County, 1920 Milford Township Farmers.

Found in 1920 U. S. Census with no occupation. Cannot find him in 1930 Census in Crawford County.

Noted events in his life were:

 Military: World War I Draft Registration, 5 Jun 1917, Milford, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁶²

Clem Bernard Hill - 28

Vail, Iowa

August 22, 1888

Natural born citizen

Vail, Iowa, USA

Farmer

Self employed

Vail. Iowa

Single, caucasian

Tall, medium build

Blue eyes, black hair

RR Robinson

Milford, Crawford, Iowa - June 5, 1917

- He appeared on the census on 3 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁶³ HILL, Clem B., boarder, male, white, 31, single, yes, yes, born Iowa, father Michigan, mother Ireland, yes, none
- His obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 25 Apr 1928 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁶⁴
 Clem Hill Buried At Vail Vail, Iowa, April 23, 1928

The community was greatly shocked and overshadowed with a pall of gloom when the news was circulated Friday morning concerning the death of Mr Clem Hill of

Omaha, who was formerly one of Vail's most prosperous young farmers and one of most highly respected citizens. The deceased had been taken ill about three days previous with an attack of flu, he was immediately rushed to the hospital where it was thought that he was recovering until Thursday when his heart action became worse and he suddenly passed into the great beyond, Thursday evening, April 19. Mr Hill was well known around here, having been born and reared to manhood in our midst, he was a man who always possessed kindly humor and was of a friendly, charitable and broad minded disposition. He was a devoted son and a kind brother, and was known to all for his good fellowship and fair dealings and this great loss will be keenly felt, not only by his immediately family, but also by a large circle of friends and acquaintances. He leaves to mourn his untimely bereavement his mother, Mrs Elizabeth Hill, and two sisters, Frances and Anne, with whom he made his home until the time of his death, also one brother, James, also of Omaha, besides hosts of living relatives and friends. The Funeral services were held at St Ann's church at Vail at ten o'clock Saturday morning, Rev Father J J Sullivan conducting a Requiem Mass following which a large concourse of relatives and friends followed the body to its last earthly resting place, the family lot in St Ann's cemetery. This funeral was also under the charge of the American Legion boys.

The Denison Bulletin, 25 April 1928, Section 2, page 1, column 3

- + 22 M ii. **James Joseph HILL**³³ was born on 12 Jan 1890 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States,⁶⁵ died on 9 Dec 1958 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ⁶⁶ at age 68, and was buried in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.
 - 23 F iii. **Anna HILL** was born in May 1893 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁵⁴ and died on 29 Jul 1969 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States at age 76. She never married and had no children.
 - 24 F iv. **Frances HILL** was born on 15 Jun 1899 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ⁶⁷ and died in Jun 1971 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ⁶⁸ at age 72.

Noted events in her life were:

• Her Social Security Number was 507-03-0003 issued before 1951 in NE, United States. 68 Last residence: 68104 Omaha, Douglas, NE.

Frances married **John Matthew DOUGHERTY**, ⁶⁹ son of **Patrick DOUGHERTY** and **Margaret COSTELLO**, on 10 Oct 1934 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. ⁷⁰ John was born on 7 Feb 1895 in Manilla, Crawford, Iowa, United States ⁷¹ and died in May 1966 in Grand Island, Hall, Nebraska, United States ⁷² at age 71. Another name for John was Matt DOUGHERTY. ⁷³

Marriage Notes: October 10, 1934

Frances E. Hill, Former resident of Vail married Matthew J. Dougherty of Manilla at St. John's Church in Omaha, Attendants: Ann Hill and Earl Dougherty. Brides parents: Mrs. Elizabeth Hill Omaha, Grooms Parents: Mr. and Mrs Patrick Dougherty of Manilla. To live in Omaha.

Noted events in his life were:

Military: World War I Draft Registrations, 5 Jun 1917, Iowa Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁶⁹
 John Matthew Dougherty, 22
 Manilla, Iowa
 February 7, 1895
 Natural-born Citizen
 Manilla, Iowa, USA

Farmer
Ed Dougherty
Single, White
Claimed exemption as a farmer
Medium height, medium build
Dark blue eyes, dark brown hair
Iowa Township, Crawford County Iowa
June 5th, 1917

His Social Security Number was 478-18-2759 issued before 1951 in Iowa. ⁷² Last residence: 68801 Grand Island, Hall, Nebraska.

6. Mary Ann HILL¹³ (*Michael* ¹) was born in 1857 in Pennsylvania, United States and died after 5 Jan 1920.

Noted events in her life were:

- She has conflicting birth information of Apr 1867 in Pennsylvania, United States. 74
- She appeared on the census on 15 Jun 1880 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁷ (Vail, Westside Twp)

HARKIN, Mary, white, female, 23, widowed, keeping house, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland

HARKIN, James, white, male, 2, son, s, born Iowa, father Mass, mother Penn HARKIN, William, white, male, 6/12 (Dec), son, s, born Iowa, father Mass, mother Penn HILL, Michael, white, male, 25, brother, s, hardware dealer, born Penn, both parents Ireland MEINKE, Barnard, white, male, 25, boarder, S, clerk in store, born Missouri, both parents Prussia HARRINGTON, Nettie, white, female, 14, servant, s, servant, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

 She appeared on the census on 5 Jan 1920 in Henryetta, Okmulgee, Oklahoma, United States.⁷⁵

DEVINE, Mary A., head, rent, female, white, 52, wd., born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland, none

DEVINE, William A., son, male, white, 31, s, born Iowa, father New Jersey, mother Pennsylvania, builder, oil wells

DEVINE, John J., son, male, white, 27, s, born Iowa, father New Jersey, mother Pennsylvania, merchant, hdwe

Mary married James P. HARKIN.³¹ James died before 15 Jun 1880 in Iowa, United States.⁷⁶

Children from this marriage were:

- + 25 M i. **James Michael HARKIN**³³ was born on 28 Jan 1878 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁷⁷ and died in Mar 1965 in Tulsa, Tulsa, Oklahoma, United States⁷⁸ at age 87.
 - 26 M ii. William HARKIN was born in Dec 1879 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁷⁶ and died before 1885 in Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁵³ He never married and had no children.

Mary next married **William DEVINE** about 1884. William was born in Sep 1851 in New Jersey, United States⁷⁹ and died in 1916 in El Reno, Canadian, Oklahoma, United States³¹ at age 65.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 5 Jun 1900 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁸⁰ DEVINE, Wm H., head, male, white, Sep 1851, 48, m-16, born New Jersey, both parents Ireland, landlord, own mortgaged house

DEVINE, Mary, wife, female, white, Apr 1867, 43, m-16, 6-5, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland

DEVINE, Nellie, daughter, female, white, Feb 1885, 15, s, born Iowa, father New Jersey, mother Pennsylvania

DEVINE, Willie, son, male, white, Sep 1887, 12, s, born Iowa, father New Jersey, mother

Pennsylvania

DEVINE, Claude, son, male, white, Feb 1891, 9, s, born Iowa father New Jersey, mother Pennsylvania

DEVINE, Justin, son, male, white, Oct 1892, 7, s, born Iowa, father New Jersey, mother Pennsylvania

He appeared on the census on 16 Apr 1910 in El Reno, Canadian, Oklahoma, United States. 81
DEVINE, William, head, male, white, 60, m1-26, born New Jersey, both parents Ireland, bottling,
carbonated water, own account, own free house

DEVINE, Mary A., wife, female, white, 50, m2-26, 6-5, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland, none

DEVINE, Nell, daughter, female, white, 25, s, born Iowa, father New Jersey, mother Pennsylvania, teacher, music

DEVINE, William, son, male, white, 22, s, born Iowa, father New Jersey, mother Pennsylvania, banker, state bank

DEVINE, Claude, son, male, white, 19, s, born Iowa, father New Jersey, mother Pennsylvania, stenographer, Rock Island

DEVINE, Justin, son, male, white, 17, s, born Iowa, father New Hersey, mother Pennsylvania, abstractor, real estate

Children from this marriage were:

- 27 F i. **Nellie DEVINE** was born in Feb 1885 in Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁵³
- 28 M ii. **William Augusta DEVINE**³³ was born on 11 Sep 1887 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁸²

Noted events in his life were:

- Military: World War I Draft Registration Cards, 5 Jun 1917, Chickasha, Grady, Oklahoma, United States.⁸³
 - Registration Card no. 58
 - 1) William Augusta Devine, aged 30
 - 2) 519 So. Bickford, El Reno, OK
 - 3) Sept. 11, 1887
 - 4) Natural-born
 - 5) Vail, Iowa, USA
 - 6) Citizen
 - 7) Bottling Workds
 - 8) Self employed, El Reno, Okla
 - 9) No dependents
 - 10) single, caucasian
 - 11) No
 - 12) none

Registrar's Report

- 1) medium, medium
- 2) brown (eyes); sand (hair); no (bald)
- 3) no

Grady County, Chickasha, Okla Jun 5-1917

29 M iii. **Claude Ambrose DEVINE** was born on 6 Feb 1891 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 82

Noted events in his life were:

- Military: World War I Draft Registration Cards, 2 Jun 1917, El Reno, Canadian, Oklahoma, United States.⁸⁴
 - 1) Claude Ambrose Devine, aged 26
 - 2) 519 W. Bick. ElReno, Okla
 - 3) Feb. 6, 1891

- 4) Natural-born
- 5) Vail, Iowa, USA
- 6)
- 7) Salesman
- 8) El Reno Wholesale Grocery, El Reno, Okla.
- 9) Mother
- 10) single, caucasian
- 11) none
- 12) (Claim exemption from draft) Dependents

Registrars Report

- 1) medium, medium
- 2) blue (eyes); brown (hair); no (bald)
- 3) No (lost limbs)

True to the best of my knowledge

El Reno, Okla. June 2, 1917

 He appeared on the census on 23 Jan 1920 in El Reno, Canadian, Oklahoma, United States.⁸⁵

DEVINE, Claude, roomer, male, white, 28, s, born Iowa, both parents U.S., traveling salesman

30 M iv. **John Justin DEVINE** was born on 17 Oct 1892 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁸⁶ and died in Apr 1973 in Pompano Beach, Broward, Florida, United States⁸⁷ at age 80.

Noted events in his life were:

 Military: World War I Draft Registration Cards, 12 Sep 1918, El Reno, Canadian, Oklahoma, United States.⁸⁸

J. Justin Devine

500 S. Bickford, ElReno, Okla

born 17 Oct 1892

Natural born

Vail, Iowa

Bookkeeper

Holdenville Hdwe Co.

Holdenville, Okla

Mother, partially DO

Single

No exception stated in questions

- His Social Security Number was 456-07-5202 issued before 1951 in Texas. ⁸⁷ Last residence: 33062 Pompano Beach, Broward, Florida.
- **7. Susan E. HILL** (*Michael* ¹) was born on 23 Mar 1860 in Greensburg, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania, United States, died on 13 Nov 1938 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States at age 78, and was buried on 15 Nov 1938 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 21 Jan 1920 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 89 2306 Dewey Ave.

KEANE, Susan E., head, rent, female, white, 59, wd., born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland, keeper, lodge

KEANE, Marie J., daughter, female, white, 26, s, born Iowa, mother Pennsylvania, father Illinios, clerk, railroad

KEANE, Igatius, son, male, white, 23, s, born Iowa, mother Pennsylvania, father Illinois, office work, railroad

She appeared on the census on 11 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 90
(Son Ignatius is head of household - index has him as Ignatius J. Neave)
2306 Dewey Ave.

KEANE, Ignatius J., head, own, \$14000, radio, male, white, 35, single, born Iowa, father Canada, mother Pennsylvania, RR Clerk, railroad, WW vet

KEANE, Marie, sister, female, white, 37, s, born Iowa, father Canada, mother Pennsylvania, clerk, railroad

KEANE, Mrs. S. E., mother, female, white, 59, s, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland, none

 Her obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 17 Nov 1938. 91 MRS SUSAN E KEANE

The Omaha World-Herald of Monday gives the following account of the death of a former Vail citizen, Mrs. Susan E Keane. Mrs. Alfred Wright of Denison was at her bedside at the time of death.

Mrs. Susan E Keane, long time resident of Vail, Ia, before coming to Omaha 20 years ago, died Sunday at her home, 2336 Dewey avenue.

Survivors: Son Ignatius J and a daughter, Marie Keane, Omaha; sister, Mrs. Mary Devine, Fort Smith, Kans; brother, William Hill, Denison, Ia.

Funeral: Tuesday 8 am John A Gentleman chapel to St Peter's church at 8:30. Burial: St Ann's cemetery in Vail, IA ?

Susan married **Michael J "Bub" KEANE**, son of **Dennis KEANE** and **Mary RASP**, on 13 Nov 1878. Bub was born on 10 May 1848 in Perth, Ontario, Canada, 92 died on 12 Feb 1913 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States 93 at age 64, and was buried on 14 Feb 1913. 93 He was usually called Bub.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 26 Jun 1880 in Hayes Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 94
KANE, Michael, w, m, 33, m, farmer, born in Canada, father born in Ireland, mother born in
Canada.

KANE, Susan, w, f, 20, wife, m, keeping house, born in Pennsylvania, both parents in Ireland DRESDEN, Henry, w, m, 20, s, farm laborer, born Iowa, both parents born Pruss MARTHA, Eugene, w, m, 35, s, farm laborer, born in Ireland, both parents born in Ireland HILL, Katie, w, f, 26, sister-in-law, s, house keeping, born in Pennsylvania, both parents born in Ireland

CLARK, Hugh, w, m, 29, s, Farming, born in Ireland, both parents born in Ireland CLARK, Michael, w, m, 18, s, Farming, born in Ireland, both parents born in Ireland

He appeared on the census on 5 Jun 1900 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 95
 KEANE, Michael; Head; W; M; May 1848; 52; married 21years; Canada; Ireland, Germany, Immigrated 1848; 52 yrs; Stock Feeder

KEANE, Susan; Wife; W; F; Mar 1862; 38; married 21 yrs; Children 3, living 2; Penn, Ireland, Ireland

KEANE, Marie, Daughter; W; F; Sep 1892; 7; Single; Iowa; Canada; Penn KEANE, Ignatius; Son; W; M; Mar 1895; 5; Iowa, Canada, Penn

He appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹² KEANE, Michael, head, male, white, 61, m1-31 yrs., born Canada, father Canada, mother Ireland, 1848, naturalized, real estate broker, own account

KEANE, Susan, wife, female, white, 49, md-31 yrs., born Pa., both parents Ireland sheet 6A

KEANE, Marie, daugther, female, white, 17, s, born Iowa, father Can, mother Pa.

KEANE, Ignatus, son, female [not typo], white, 15, s, born Iowa, father Can, mother Pa HILL, Margareth, mother-in-law, female, white, 77, widow, 13 kids, 10 living, born Ireland, both parents Ireland

LONG, James, nephew, male, white, 18, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

• His obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 19 Feb 1914. ⁹³ Top portion of newspaper is torn on a diagonal

```
Death of M. . . . WELL KNOWN . . . . Born May 10, 1858 in . . . . to America When In . . . . to Crawford in . . . .
```

On Wednesday Feb 12, 1913 in the quiet of his home at Vail, Iowa the spirit of M J Keane, a prominent citizen of the county, took its flight from an illness covering a period of more than three months. The death of this well-known man was, therefore, not unexpected, and yet when the final summons came the loss seemed more than his family and friends could bear.

Mr. Kean was born May 10, 1858, at Perth, Canada. He was a son of Denis and Mary Keane. When a mere infant he came with his parents to the United States, taking up their residence at Syracuse, N Y, where they remained but a short time when they removed to Chicago and later to Davenport, Iowa, where they remained for three years. After this they purchased a farm near Wheatland, in Clinton County, where the family resided until the death of the father. In 1875 the deceased came to Crawford county, where he located on a farm in Hayes township and where he continued to reside until about twenty-seven years ago, when he moved into the town of Vail, and continued to reside there until his death, with the exception of one years when he lived in Denison during the time he filled the position of deputy auditor of the county.

On Nov 13, 1878, he was united in marriage with Susan Hill, who survives him, and in addition he is survived by one daughter, Marie, and one son, Ignatius. He has four brothers and four sisters living, as follows: Mert, of Alliance, Neb; John, of Hartington, Neb; James of Des Moines, Iowa; Dennis, of South Dakota; Mrs. Dan McCarthy and Mrs. M Carey, of White Owl, SD; Mrs. P Byrnes, of Cadming and Mrs. James Hickey of Vail.

The deceased was a man of (paper torn) and his ability was such as to attract the attention of his neighbors who naturally were inclined to select him for public office. He was mayor of the town of Vail for a number of years and was justice of the peace for ten or twelve yeas, which office he held at the time of his death. No man in the community was better advised on public affairs than was Mr. Keane and it was always a pleasure to meet him and to listen to his discussion of public matters. He was democrat in politics, but was liberal enough in his views and criticisms to recognize the good in other parties as well as his own. In the discharge of his duties in public office he was regarded as eminently fair and just.

Funeral services were held on Friday last at 10 o'clock from St Ann's church, when a solemn requiem mass was celebrated by Rev Peter Murphy. After mass Rev. Jas Murphy delivered an impressive and consoling sermon and eulogized many of the lovable qualities of the deceased and in which he expressed not only his own deep sorrow, but that of the entire community.

The pall bearers were: M R McGrath, Thomas Hickey, E J Ryan, George Dieter, J Murphy and Thomas Ratchford. As an expression of the respect in which the deceased was held, all of the business houses in Vail were closed during the funeral services. The body was laid to rest in St Ann's cemetery immediately after the funeral service.

There were so many of the relatives and friends of the deceased living at a distance who attended the funeral that it would be impossible to mention all of their names. His brothers, Mert, of

Alliance, and John, of Hartington, were both present and a delegation of fifty or more of the friends and admirers of the deceased from Denison attended the funeral.

Children from this marriage were:

31 F i. Marie KEANE was born on 15 Sep 1882 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States, 96 died on 7 Jun 1965 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States at age 82, and was buried on 10 Jun 1965. She never married and had no children.

Burial Notes: St. Ann's Cemetery, Vail, IA.

32 M ii. **Ignatius James KEANE**³³ was born on 5 Apr 1885 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States, ⁹⁷ died on 18 Nov 1975 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ⁹⁸ at age 90, and was buried on 20 Nov 1975 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.

Noted events in his life were:

 Military: World War I Draft Registration, 5 Jun 1917, Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.

Ignatius James Keane, 22

Vail, Iowa

April 5 1895

Natural-born

Vail. Iowa

Book-keeper, Vail Mill & Elevator Co., Vail, Ia

Single, Caucasian

Tall, medium build, gray eyes, brown hair

 He appeared on the census on 11 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.⁹⁰

2306 Dewey Ave.

KEANE, Ignatius J., head, own, \$14000, radio, male, white, 35, single, born Iowa, father Canada, mother Pennsylvania, RR Clerk, railroad, WW vet

KEANE, Marie, sister, female, white, 37, s, born Iowa, father Canada, mother Pennsylvania, clerk, railroad

KEANE, Mrs. S. E., mother, female, white, 59, s, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland, none

- He had a Social Security Number before 1951 in RR.⁹⁸ Last Residence: 68103 Omaha, Douglas, NE.
- **9. Sarah HILL**¹³ (*Michael* ¹) was born on 3 Jul 1866 in Westmoreland, Pennsylvania, United States, ²³ died on 26 Feb 1907 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ²⁴ at age 40, and was buried on 28 Feb 1907 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.

Noted events in her life were:

- Her obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 28 Feb 1907. ¹⁰⁰
 After a long siege of sickness, Mrs James Long passed into the great beyond Tuesday night Feb 26. She was a patient sufferer to the last, and we hope that she is now enjoying perpetual rest. The funeral took place Thursday Feb 28th from St Ann's church. Obituary next week.
- Her obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 7 Mar 1907.²⁴ Died: At Vail, Iowa, Feb'y 26th, 1907, Mrs. Sarah L Long. Sarah Hill was born in Westmoreland County, Pa, July 3, 1866. She was married about 17 years ago to Mr. R J Long, who preceded her in death several years since. She leaves surviving her, two children Miss Gracie and Master Jimmie and an aged mother Mrs. M Hill, and several brothers and sisters. Her funeral was held from St Ann's Church, Rev Father Murphy officiating, on Last Thursday. A Requiem High Mass was celebrated, and Father Murphy very feelingly spoke of her life, her suffering, and the Christian fortitude with which she lived, suffered, and died; the respect in which she was held, and the

sympathy manifested by the people for her little ones and the bereaved relatives. Her pallbearers were M R McGrath, M T Keane, G W Nicholson, J P Cranny, F J Ethel, and Maurice O'Connor.

Mrs. Long had been ill for a long time with an incurable disease, but her love for her children, and her hopeful spirit, caused her to keep as active as possible for one of her frail physique, and although she knew for a long time before the end came that recovery was impossible she never seemed to lose hope, or to despair; she was cheerful to the very last, and without any fear of death, she met it as show would welcome sleep to the tired, and wearied, worn out, body. May her soul rest in peace.

Sarah married **James R. LONG**. James was born on 9 Feb 1856 in Iowa, United States ¹⁰¹ and died on 6 Dec 1902 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹⁰¹ at age 46.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 1 Jun 1900 in Junction, Greene, Iowa, United States. ¹⁰² LONG, James, head, W, M, Feb 26 1867, 33, md-10, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, day laborer, rent house

LONG, Sarah, wife, W, F, July 19 1865, 34, md-10, 3-2, born Penn, both parents Ireland LONG, Gracie, daughter, W, F, Oct 2 1889, 10, s, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Penn LONG, Jimmie, son, W, M, Feb 25 1891, 9, s, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Penn

Children from this marriage were:

33 F i. **Grace LONG** was born on 30 Oct 1890 in Iowa, United States ¹⁰¹ and died on 20 Jul 1911 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹⁰¹ at age 20. She never married and had no children.

Noted events in her life were:

- She has conflicting birth information of 2 Oct 1889 in Iowa, United States. ¹⁰³
- 34 M ii. **James LONG** was born on 25 Feb 1891 in Iowa, United States. ¹⁰⁴
- **12. Thomas William HILL**²⁵ (*Michael* ¹) was born on 1 Oct 1874 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁶ Another name for Thomas was William HILL.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 15 Jun 1900 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.¹⁰⁵
 - HILL, William, head, white, male, Oct 1864, 35, md-5, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farmer, rent farm 95
 - HILL, Ethel A., wife, white, female, Mar 1877, 23, md-5, 2-2, born Illinois, father Kentucky, mother Ireland
 - HILL, William, son, white, male, Feb 1897, 3, s, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Illinois
 - HILL, Floyd, son, white, male, Jun 1899, 1, s, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Illinois
- He appeared on the census on 29 Apr 1910 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁰⁶ HILL, William F., head, male, white, 35, m1-15, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farmer, OA, own mortgaged farm 82
 - HILL, Ethel, wife, female, white, 33, m1-15, born Illinois, father Kentucky, mother Maryland
 - HILL, Willie, son, male, white, 13, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Illinois, none
 - HILL, Floyd, son, male, white, 11, s, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Illinois, none
 - HILL, Marguerite, daughter, female, white, 9, s, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Illinois, none
 - HILL, Earl, son, male, white, 7, s, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Illinois, none
 - HILL, Francis, daughter, female, white, 5, s, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Illinois, none
- Military: World War I Draft Registration, 13 Sep 1918, Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 107
 Serial no. 487, order no. 2036

Thomas William Hill

1 Vail Crawford Iowa

43 yrs; October 1, 1874

White, Natural born

Farmer, Vail Crawford Iowa

Annie Hill (wife), Vail Crawford Ia. medium, medium, blue, dark brown

H. B. Hansen; Sept 13, 1918

He appeared on the census on 31 Jan 1920 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁰⁸ HILL, William, head, own, free, male, white, 45, md, born Iowa both parents Ireland, no occupation

HILL, Ethel, wife, female, white, 42, md, born Illinois, father Kentucky, mother Maryland, no occupation

HILL, Earl, son, male, white, 16, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, no occupation

HILL, Franses, daughter, female, white, 15, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, no occupation

Thomas married Anna Ethel HAGAN, 109 daughter of William HAGAN and Mary E.

COOMES, in 1895. The marriage ended in divorce on 8 Nov 1926. Anna was born on 1 Mar 1877 in Union, Fulton, Illinois, United States, ¹¹⁰ died on 30 Aug 1965 at age 88, and was buried in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States. Another name for Anna was Ethel A. HAGAN. ⁵³

Children from this marriage were:

- + 35 M i. **William Alfred HILL**¹¹¹ was born on 23 Feb 1897 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States¹¹² and died in 1945¹⁰⁹ at age 48.
 - 36 M ii. **Floyd Raymond HILL**³³ was born on 9 Jan 1899 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹¹³

Noted events in his life were:

 Military: World War I Draft Registration, 12 Sep 1918, Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 114

Floyd Raymond Hill

1 Vail Crawford Iowa

19; January 9, 1899

Farming; William Hill

1 Vail Crawford Iowa

William Hill (Father)

1 Vail Crawford Iowa

Medium height, medium build, light brown eyes, light brown hair

- 37 F iii. **Marguerite HILL** was born about 1900 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. 115
- 38 M iv. **Earl J. HILL** was born on 16 Feb 1903 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States, ¹¹⁶ died on 10 Mar 1958 at age 55, and was buried in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States.

Death Notes: http://www.rootsweb.com/~iacrawfo/strosecem5.htm

Burial Notes: St. Rose Cemetery; Row 1; space 16

39 F v. Frances HILL was born about 1904 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. 116

Third Generation (Grandchildren)

18. Charles Bernard FINNERTY⁴⁴ (*Catherine HILL*², *Michael*¹) was born on 2 May 1894 in Minneapolis, Hennepin, Minnesota, United States ⁴⁵ and died on 22 Oct 1957 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California, United States⁴⁴ at age 63. Another name for Charles was Charles B. FINERTY.³³

Noted events in his life were:

 Military: World War I Draft Registration, 5 Jun 1917, Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.¹¹⁷

Registration No. 87

Charles B. Finerty, 23

3919 T, Omaha, Nebr

2 May 1894; native born; Minneapolis, Minn USA

Jas Brennan, Omaha

Wife and one child

married, caucasian

Support of family

Tall, slender, brown, dark, not bald

S. S. Collins; Precinct 7-10, Douglas Co., Nebr.

He appeared on the census on 2 Jan 1920 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 43
 FINNERTY, Charles, head, rent, male, white, 24, md, born Minnesota, father Massachussets,
 mother Pennsylvania, laborer, packing house

FINNERTY, Josephine, wife, female, white, 23, md, born Illinois, father Ireland, mother Illinois FINNERTY, Bernard, son, male, white, 2 9/12, s, born Nebraksa, father Minnesota, mother Illinois FINNERTY, Margaret, daughter, female, white, 6/12, s, born Nebraska, father Minnesota, mother Illinois

FINNERTY, Bernard, father, male, white, 53, md, born Massachusetts, both parents Ireland, laborer, construction

FINNERTY, Catherine, mother, female, white, 51, md, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ireland

 He appeared on the census on 14 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.¹¹⁸

FINNERTY, Charles, head, rent, \$10, male, white, 34, md at 21, born Minnesota, father Massachusetts, mother US, steam fitter, not working

FINNERTY, Josephine, wife, female, white, 32, md at 18, born Illinois, father Ireland, mother Illinois

FINNERTY, Bernard, son, male, white, 13, s, born Nebraska, father Minnesota, mother Illinois FINNERTY, June, daughter, female, white, 11, s, born Nebraska, father Minnesota, mother Illinois

FINNERTY, Charles Jr., son, male, white, 8, s, born Nebraska, father Minnesota, mother Illinois FINNERTY, Catherine, daughter, female, white, 6, s, born Nebraska, father Minnesota, mother Illinois

FINNERTY, Frances, daughter, female, white, 5, s, born Nebraksa, father Minnesota, mother Illinois

FINNERTY, Dorothy, daughter, female, white, 3, s, born Illinois, father Minnesota, mother Illinois

Charles married Josephine.

Children from this marriage were:

40 M i. **Bernard C. FINNERTY** was born on 10 Apr 1917 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States¹¹⁹ and died on 5 Jun 2000 in South Gate, Los Angeles, California, United States¹²⁰ at age 83.

Noted events in his life were:

- His Social Security Number was 561-14-0101 issued before 1951 in California. ¹²⁰ Last residence: 90280 South Gate, Los Angeles, California.
- 41 F ii. **Margaret FINNERTY** was born in 1919 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 121
- 42 M iii. **Charles FINNERTY** was born on 25 May 1921 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States 122 and died on 19 Oct 1994 in Downey, Los Angeles, California, United States 122

at age 73.

Noted events in his life were:

• His Social Security Number was 558-20-5812 issued before 1951 in California. 122 Last residence: 90242 Downey, Los Angeles, California.

19. Edward Francis VERNON⁵⁰ (*Margaret HILL*², *Michael*¹) was born on 22 Dec 1895 in Crawford, Iowa, United States, ⁵¹ died in Oct 1969 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States ⁵² at age 73, and was buried in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States.

Noted events in his life were:

 Military: World War I Draft Registration, 5 Jun 1917, Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 50 Edward Francis Vernon, 21

So. Locust, Denison, Iowa

December 22 1895

natural born citizen

Crawford, Iowa, USA

Farm laborer

Albert Vernon (employer) Stockholm Twp., Crawford Co

Single, caucasian

Medium height, medium build, blue eyes, brown hair

 He appeared on the census on 3 May 1930 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.¹²³

VERNON, Edward F., head, own, radio, farm, male, white, 34, md at 26, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Pennsylvania, farmer, general farm, WW veteran

VERNON, Marie A., wife, female, white, 34, md at 26, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother US

VERNON, Edward F., son, male, white, 7, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

VERNON, Mary I., daughter, female, white, 4 11/12, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

VERNON, Margaret A., daughter, female, white, 3 4/12, s, born Iowa both parents Iowa

VERNON, Patricia C., daughter, female, white, 2 2/12, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

VERNON, James A., son, male, white, male, white, 8/12, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

His Social Security Number was 478-12-0331 issued before 1951 in Iowa.⁵² Last residence: 51442 Denison, Crawford, Iowa.

Edward married **Marie JUSTICE**, daughter of **Eugene JUSTICE** and **Margaret PURCELL**, Marie was born on 15 Jul 1902 in Iowa, United States ¹²⁴ and died on 22 Dec 1991 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹²⁴ at age 89.

Noted events in her life were:

- Her Social Security Number was 485-03-4692 issued before 1951 in Iowa. ¹²⁴ Last residence: 51442 Denison, Crawford, Iowa.
- Death Record: 125

DEATH RECORD

Crawford County Court House, Recorders Office, Denison, Iowa

NO: microfilm

DATE OF RETURN:

NAME: Vernon, Marie

SEX & COLOR: female, white

AGE: 89

OCCUPATION: teacher

DATE OF DEATH: 22 December 1991

SINGLE, MARRIED, WIDOW, WIDOWER: widow

NATIONALITY: PLACE OF BIRTH:

HOW LONG RESIDED IN STATE:

PLACE OF DEATH: Crawford County Memorial Hospital

CAUSE OF DEATH: acute myocardial infarction - several minutes

COMPLICATION: arteriosclerotic heart disease - years

DURATION:

PLACE OF BURIAL: St Rose of Lima Cemetery

DATE OF BURIAL:

NAME OF PHYSICIAN MAKING CERTIFICATE: Dr James L Flood, MD, Denison

INFORMANT: Margaret Meidlinger, Council Bluffs, IA

BORN: 15 July 1902 FATHER: Eugene Justice MOTHER: Margaret Purcell

SOCIAL SECURITY: 482-03-4692

Children from this marriage were:

43 M i. **Edward F. VERNON** was born about 1923 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹²⁶

44 F ii. **Mary VERNON** was born about May 1925 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. 126

45 F iii. **Patricia C. VERNON** was born about Feb 1928 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States, ¹²⁶

46 M iv. James A. VERNON was born about Aug 1929 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. 126

22. James Joseph HILL³³ (*James J.* ², *Michael* ¹) was born on 12 Jan 1890 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States, ⁶⁵ died on 9 Dec 1958 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ⁶⁶ at age 68, and was buried in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 8 Jun 1900 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. 54 HILL, James, Son, W; M; Jan 1890; 10; single; Ia, Penn, Ia, at school
- He appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. 55
 Enumerated with parents:

HILL, James, son, male, white, 20, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, laborer, home farm

 Military: World War I Draft Registration, 5 Jun 1917, Milford, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 127 James Joseph Hill - 27

Vail, Iowa

January 12th, 1890

natural born citizen

Vail, Iowa, USA

Famer, self. Vail Iowa

Single, caucasian

medium height, medium build

Blue eyes, black hair

RR Robinson

Milford, Crawford, Iowa

June 5, 1917

He appeared on the census on 3 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹²⁸ HILL, James J, head, Own, Free, male, white 29, yes, yes, born IA, father in PA, mother in IA, English, no occupation

HILL, Mabel E. wife, Female, white, 27, Yes, yes, Iowa, mich, Ill, yes, none

HILL, Mary P, daughter, female, white, 3/12, single, Ia, Ia, Ia

 He appeared on the census on 15 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 129 318 Lincoln Blvd.

HILL, James J., head, rent, 40, no radio, not farm, male, white, 38, md at 25, no, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, yes, salesman, draperies, 4590, work, yes, not vet

HILL, Mabel, wife, female, white, 36, md at 24, no, yes, born Iowa, father Michigan, mother Illinois, code 65, yes, none

HILL, M. Phyllis, daughter, female, white, 10, s, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none

HILL, Jean A., daughter, female, white, 9, s, yes, -, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none HILL, Betty M., daughter, female, white, 1 11/12, s, -, -, born Nebraska, both parents Iowa, code 69, none

James married **Mary Elizabeth "Mabel" DUGAN**, daughter of **Charles Mathias DUGAN** and **Anna Jane KELLY**, about 1918 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. Mabel was born on 6 Oct 1892 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States, ¹³⁰ died on 6 Jun 1980 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ¹³¹ at age 87, and was buried on 9 Jun 1980 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. ¹³² Another name for Mabel was Mabel E. DUGAN. She was usually called Mabel.

Marriage Notes: JJ was dead when Mabel and James were married. Mary Phyllis was born in 1919. The 1930 Census shows he was married at 25 and she at 24.

The WWI Draft registration from Jun of 1917 Jim was listed as "single."

"Wedding Bells"

Popular Young Vail People United in Marriage Tuesday

St. Ann's church was the scene of a very pretty and impressive wedding at nine o'clock Tuesday morning, when Miss Mabel E. Dugan and Mr. James Hill were united in the holy bonds of matrimony. The ceremony was performed by Rev. D. R. Conway, of Chicago, an uncle of the bride, assisted by Rev. James Murphy.

Rev. Fr. Conway also celebrated a nuptial high mass. The bride was attended by her sister, Miss Nell Dugan as bridesmaid and Mr. Martin McCullough as best man.

As the bridal party entered the church and approached the altar, Edward Dugan sang "Oh Promise Me". The High mass was sung by Miss Nell Hickey and Edward Dugan. The latter also sang the "Ave Maria". As the bridal party left the church, Miss Hickey sang "Violets."

After the ceremony at the church, the bridal party drove to the home of the bride's parents where a four-course breakfast was served to the immediate families.

The bride is the eldest daughter of Mr. & Mrs. C. M. Dugan and is one of Vail's charming and talented young ladies. She was born here and grew to womanhood in our midst honored, respected and loved by everyone. She attended St. Ann's Academy from which institution she graduated from both the academic and musical courses. She attended the Iowa State Normal College, Cedar Falls, and finished her musical education at the Columbia Conservatory in Chicago. She is an accomplished musician, and a charming young lady in every respect and is honored and loved by a large circle of admiring friends.

The groom is the son of Mrs. J. J. Hill and is one of the prominent and prosperous young farmers and stockman of the county. He is a young man of the highest type of character and integrity and enjoys the confidence and esteem of all who know him.

They left on the noon flier on their honeymoon trip and after their return will make their home in Vail.

The Observer joins with their many friends in wishing them happiness and prosperity as they embark on life's journey together.

Noted events in her life were:

• She appeared on the census on 13 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹³³ DUGAN, Charles; Head; W; M; Apr 1858; 42; married 8 yrs; Michigan, Ireland, Ireland, Farmer DUGAN, Anna; Wife; W; F; Nov 1870; 29; Md. 8 yrs; Ill; ireland; Mass DUGAN, Mable; Daughter; W; F; Oct 1892; 7; single; Ia, Mich, Ill DUGAN, Martin; Son; W; M; Oct 1895; 4; single; Ia, Mich, Ill DUGAN, Millie, daughter; W; F; Mar 1898; 2; single; Ia, Mich, Ill

• She appeared on the census on 10 May 1910 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹³⁴ DUGAN, Chas, head, m, w, 59, Md, 18, Mich/Eng, Ire/Eng, ?/Eng, English, none, ?, y, y DUGAN, Anna, wife, f, w, 37, Md, 18, 6-6, Il/Eng, IN/Eng, ?/Eng, English DUGAN, Mable, daughter, f, w, 17, s, Ia/Eng, Mich/Eng, Il/Eng, English DUGAN, Martin, son, m, w, 14, s, Ia/Eng, Mich/Eng, Il/Eng, English DUGAN, Nellie, daughter, f, w, 12, s, Ia/Eng, Mich/Eng, Il/Eng, English DUGAN, Edward, son, m, w, 9, s, Ia/Eng, Mich/Eng, Il/Eng, English DUGAN, Carl, son, m, w, 6, s, Ia/Eng, Mich/Eng, Il/Eng, English DUGAN, Lucile, daughter, f, w, 2, s, Ia/Eng, Mich/Eng, Il/Eng, English DUGAN, Lucile, daughter, f, w, 2, s, Ia/Eng, Mich/Eng, Il/Eng, English

• She appeared on the census on 3 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹²⁸ HILL, James J, head, Own, Free, male, white 29, yes, yes, born IA, father in PA, mother in IA, English, no occupation HILL, Mabel E. wife, Female, white, 27, Yes, yes, Iowa, mich, Ill, yes, none HILL, Mary P, daughter, female, white, 3/12, single, Ia, Ia, Ia

 She appeared on the census on 15 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 129 318 Lincoln Blvd.

HILL, James J., head, rent, 40, no radio, not farm, male, white, 38, md at 25, no, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, yes, salesman, draperies, 4590, work, yes, not vet HILL, Mabel, wife, female, white, 36, md at 24, no, yes, born Iowa, father Michigan, mother

HILL, M. Phyllis, daughter, female, white, 10, s, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none

HILL, Jean A., daughter, female, white, 9, s, yes, -, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none HILL, Betty M., daughter, female, white, 1 11/12, s, -, -, born Nebraska, both parents Iowa, code 69, none

- Her Social Security Number was 508-36-4229 issued before 1951 in Omaha, Douglas Co., NE. ¹³⁰ Last residence and payment: 68154 Omaha, Douglas, NE.
- Her obituary was published on 8 Jun 1980 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. ¹³⁵ HILL Mabel E., age 87 years., 7500 Mercy Road. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Daniel B. (Bette) O'Brien, Jr., of Omaha, Mrs. Louis P. (Phyllis) Morrison of Ocala, Fla., Mrs. Edward (Jean) Hayduk of Palace Verdes, Calif., brother Carl M. Dugan, Yucaipa, Calif.; sister Mrs. L. G. Roberts, Laurel, MD; 16 grandchildren, 5 great grand children.

Private services Mon 11 AM at Westside Chapel.

interment Calvary Cemetery

Illinois, code 65, yes, none

John A. Gentleman

Westside Chapel

72nd and Western Ave.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 47 F

 i. Mary Phyllis "Phyl" HILL was born on 13 Sep 1919 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States 136 and died on 10 Nov 1984 in Saint Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida, United States 137 at age 65.
- + 48 F ii. **Elizabeth Mary "Bette" HILL** was born on 12 May 1928 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States, ¹³⁸ died on 26 Mar 2008 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States at age 79, and was buried on 1 Apr 2008 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.
- **25.** James Michael HARKIN³³ (*Mary Ann HILL*², *Michael* ¹) was born on 28 Jan 1878 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁷⁷ and died in Mar 1965 in Tulsa, Tulsa, Oklahoma, United States ⁷⁸ at age 87.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 1 Jun 1900 in Council Bluffs, Pottawattamie, Iowa, United States.¹³⁹

314 North 8th Street

HARKIN, James M., lodger, male, white, Jan 1878, 22, s, born Iowa, father NY, mother Pennsylvania, stenographer

He appeared on the census on 16 Apr 1910 in El Reno, Canadian, Oklahoma, United States. ¹⁴⁰ HARKIN, James M., head, male, white, 31, m1-8, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Pennsylvania, agent, real estate, own account, own free house

HARKIN, Hellen A., wife, female, white, 30, m1-8, 4-4, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Canada

HARKIN, Eileen L., daughter, female, white, 6, s, born Illinois, both parents Iowa

HARKIN, James C., son, male, white, 4, s, born Illinois, both parents Iowa

HARKIN, Raymond F., son, male, white, 2, s, born Oklahoma, both parents Iowa (Sheet 2B)

HARKIN, Mary C., daughter, female, white, 1 2/12, born Oklahoma, both parents Iowa

• Military: World War I Draft Registration Cards, Sep 1918, Miami, Ottawa, Oklahoma, United States. 141

Serial number 2087

- 1) James Michael Harkin
- 2) 40 F Street SE, Miami, Okla
- 3) 40, 4) January 28, 1878

RACE - 5=whilte

- 10) Native Born
- 16) Abstractor Real Estate; 17) self
- 18) 32-33 North Main, Miama, Okla.
- 19) Nearest Relative: Helen Agnes Harkin, wife
- 20) 40 F. Street NE, Miami, Okla

Signed....

Registrar's Report

too faded to read

- He appeared on the census on 15 Jan 1920 in Miami, Ottawa, Oklahoma, United States. ¹⁴² HARKIN, James M., head, own, mortgaged, male, white, 40, md, born Iowa, father US, mother Pennsylvania, court reporter, court house
- HARKIN, Helen A., wife, female, white, 40, md, born Iowa, both parents Canada, none HARKIN, Eileen, daughter, female, white, 16, s, born Illinois, both parents Iowa, none HARKIN, James, son, male, white, 14, s, born Illinois, both parents Iowa, news boy, street HARKIN, Raymond, son, male, white, 12, born Oklahoma, both parents Iowa, news boy, street HARKIN, Mary, daughter, female, white, 10, s, born Oklahoma, both parents Iowa, none
- He appeared on the census on 11 Apr 1930 in Pawhuska, Osage, Oklahoma, United States. 143
 HARKIN, James M., head, own, \$4500, radio, male, white, 51, md at 23, born Iowa, father Iowa,
 mother Pennsylvania, reporter, district court
- HARKIN, Helen, wife, female, white, 51, md at 23, born Iowa, both parents Canada, none HARKIN, James C., son, male, white, 24, s, born Illinois, father both parents Iowa, operator,

dictaphone

HARKIN, Raymond F., son, male, white, 22, s, born Oklahoma, both parents Iowa, musician, orchestra

HARKIN, Mary C., daughter, female, white, 20, s, born Oklahoma, both parents Iowa, operator, dictaphone

• His Social Security Number was 447-32-6184 issued in 1951 in Oklahoma. ⁷⁸ Last residence: 74105 Tulsa, Tulsa, Oklahoma.

James married **Helen Agnes** about 1902. Helen was born about 1878 in Iowa, United States.

Children from this marriage were:

- 49 F i. **Eileen L. HARKIN** was born about 1903 in Illinois, United States. ¹⁴⁴
- 50 M ii. **James C. HARKIN** was born on 6 May 1905 in Illinois, United States ¹⁴⁵ and died in Jun 1979 in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma, Oklahoma, United States ¹⁴⁶ at age 74.

Noted events in his life were:

- His Social Security Number was 441-10-4288 issued before 1951 in Oklahoma. ¹⁴⁶ Last residence: 73106 Oklahoma City, Oklahoma, Oklahoma,.
- 51 M iii. **Raymond F. HARKIN** was born on 11 Jul 1907 in Oklahoma, United States ¹⁴⁷ and died in Jan 1983 in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma, Oklahoma, United States ¹⁴⁸ at age 75.

Noted events in his life were:

- His Social Security Number was 448-38-2761 issued in 1956 in Oklahoma. ¹⁴⁸ Last residence: 73111 Oklahoma City, Oklahoma.
- 52 F iv. Mary C. HARKIN was born in Feb 1909 in Oklahoma, United States. 149
- **35.** William Alfred HILL¹¹¹ (*Thomas William* ², *Michael* ¹) was born on 23 Feb 1897 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States¹¹² and died in 1945¹⁰⁹ at age 48.

Noted events in his life were:

Military: World War I Draft Registration, 5 Jun 1918, Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 150
 Serial No. 74, Registration No. 95

Willie Alfred Hill, 21

Rte #1 Vail Iowa

Feby 23 1897

Born - Vail, Iowa, USA

Natural born

Father born Clinton, Iowa, USA

Farming for self, Stockholm, Crawford Co., Ia

Nearest relative William Hill Vail Iowa

medium, medium, brown, brown

E.T. Cochran, June 5th 1918

Fourth Generation (Great-Grandchildren)

47. Mary Phyllis "Phyl" HILL (*James Joseph* ³, *James J.* ², *Michael* ¹) was born on 13 Sep 1919 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹³⁶ and died on 10 Nov 1984 in Saint Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida, United States ¹³⁷ at age 65. She was usually called Phyl.

Noted events in her life were:

• She appeared on the census on 3 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹²⁸ HILL, James J, head, Own, Free, male, white 29, yes, yes, born IA, father in PA, mother in IA, English, no occupation

HILL, Mabel E. wife, Female, white, 27, Yes, yes, Iowa, mich, Ill, yes, none

HILL, Mary P, daughter, female, white, 3/12, single, Ia, Ia, Ia

 She appeared on the census on 15 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 129 318 Lincoln Blvd.

HILL, James J., head, rent, 40, no radio, not farm, male, white, 38, md at 25, no, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, yes, salesman, draperies, 4590, work, yes, not vet

HILL, Mabel, wife, female, white, 36, md at 24, no, yes, born Iowa, father Michigan, mother Illinois, code 65, yes, none

HILL, M. Phyllis, daughter, female, white, 10, s, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none

HILL, Jean A., daughter, female, white, 9, s, yes, -, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none HILL, Betty M., daughter, female, white, 1 11/12, s, -, -, born Nebraska, both parents Iowa, code 69, none

• Her Social Security Number was 505-22-3193 issued before 1951 in NE, United States. ¹³⁶ Last residence and death benefit: 33705 Saint Petersburg, Florida.

Phyl married **Louis Paul MORRISON**, son of **Louis A. MORRISON** and **Louise A. PHILLIPS**, on 17 Oct 1942 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. Louis was born on 21 Feb 1918 in Denver, Denver, Colorado, United States¹⁵¹ and died on 27 Sep 1995 in Palm Harbor, Pinellas, Florida, United States¹⁵¹ at age 77.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 5 Jan 1920 in Denver, Denver, Colorado, United States. 152
 MORRISON, Louis A. (or P. or O.), own free, male, white, 36, md., yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, yes, brakeman, trucking, work

MORRISON, Louise, female, white, 32, md, yes, yes, born Colorado, father Vermont, mother Louisianna, yes, none

MORRISON, Louis, Jr., son, male, white, 1 11/12, s, born Colorado, father Iowa, mother Colorado (Son John is enumerated with her parents John S. and Agnes L. Phillips)

He appeared on the census on 9 Apr 1930 in Denver, Denver, Colorado, United States. ¹⁵³ PHILLIPS, Agnes L., head, own, 5000, female, white, 62, wd, born Louisiana, father Pennsylvania, mother Mississippi, none

PHILLIPS, Arthur S., son, male, white, 39, div., married at 22, born Colorado, father Vemont, mother Louisiana, mail carrier, US Mail, not vet

PHILLIPS, Edward M (or V), son, male, white, 34, s, born Colorado, father Vermont, mother Louisiana, musician, theater, WW vet

MORRISON, John E (or L), grandson, male, white, 14, s, born Colorado, father Iowa, mother Colorado, none

SHEET 6A

MORRISON, Louis P., grandson, male, white, 12, s, born Colorado, father Iowa, mother Colorado, none

 His Social Security Number was 524-05-5672 issued before 1951 in Colorado. ¹⁵⁴ Last residence: 34684 Palm Harbor, Pinellas, FL

48. Elizabeth Mary "Bette" HILL (*James Joseph* ³, *James J.* ², *Michael* ¹) was born on 12 May 1928 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States, ¹³⁸ died on 26 Mar 2008 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States at age 79, and was buried on 1 Apr 2008 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. She was usually called Bette.

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 15 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 129 318 Lincoln Blvd.

HILL, James J., head, rent, 40, no radio, not farm, male, white, 38, md at 25, no, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, yes, salesman, draperies, 4590, work, yes, not vet HILL, Mabel, wife, female, white, 36, md at 24, no, yes, born Iowa, father Michigan, mother

Illinois, code 65, yes, none

HILL, M. Phyllis, daughter, female, white, 10, s, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none

HILL, Jean A., daughter, female, white, 9, s, yes, -, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none HILL, Betty M., daughter, female, white, 1 11/12, s, -, -, born Nebraska, both parents Iowa, code 69, none

 Her obituary was published in The Catholic Voice on 31 Mar 2008 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.

O'BRIEN-Elizabeth "Bette"

O'BRIEN-Elizabeth "Bette", 80. Visitation 2 p.m., wake service 7 p.m., both March 31 at St. Robert Bellarmine Church. Funeral 10 a.m., April 1 at the church. Interment Calvary Cemetery. Preceded in death by husband, Daniel B. O'Brien; sister, Phyllis Morrison. Survived by children and spouses, Mary Elizabeth Ault, Brentwood, Mo., James D. and Michele O'Brien, Joan T. O'Brien, Minneapolis, Minn., Thomas F. and Dawn O'Brien, and Michael D. and Elizabeth O'Brien, St. Paul, Minn.; 14 grandchildren; sister, Jean Hayduk, Thousand Oaks, Calif. Memorials to the church or Duchesne Academy of the Sacred Heart.

JOHN A. GENTLEMAN

Bette married **Daniel Bernard O'BRIEN, Jr.,** son of **Daniel Bernard "D.B." O'BRIEN, Sr.** and **Alice Marie MAHONEY,** on 18 Oct 1952 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. Daniel was born on 13 Mar 1926 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States, died on 1 Jan 2003 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. United States 155 at age 76, and was buried on 4 Jan 2003 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 11 Apr 1930 in Kansas City, Jackson, Missouri, United States.¹⁵⁷

5827 Holmes

O'BRIEN, Dan B., head, rent, \$60, radio, male, white, 37, md at 32, no, yes, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, asst manager, ladies ready wear, yes, WW

O'BRIEN, Alice, wife, female, white, 29, md at 24, no, yes, born Nebraska, both parents Nebraska O'BRIEN, Danny, son, male, white, 4, s, no, yes, born Nebraska, father Iowa, mother Nebraska O'BRIEN, Thomas, son, male, white, 1 8/12, s, no, yes, born Nebraska, father Iowa, mother Nebraska

MAHONEY, Jack, b in law, male, white, 14, s, yes, yes, born Nebraska, both parents Nebraska

- His Social Security Number was 507-20-7103 issued before 1951 in Omaha, Douglas Co., NE. 155
 Last residence: 68154 Omaha, Douglas, NE.
- His obituary was published in the Omaha World Herald on 2 Jan 2003 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 158

O'BRIEN-Dan B., age 76 yrs. Survived by wife, Elizabeth (Bette) O'Brien; children and spouses, Mary Elizabeth Ault, Brentwood, MO, James D. and Michele O'Brien, Omaha, Joan T. O'Brien, Minneapolis, MN, Thomas F. and Dawn O'Brien, Omaha, Michael D. and Elizabeth O'Brien, St. Paul, MN; 13 grandchildren; brother, Fr. Thomas F. O'Brien, Omaha.

SERVICES Sat. 10 am, St. Robert

Bellarmine Church. Interment Calvary Cemetery. VISITATION begins Fri.

4 pm with WAKE SERVICE 7 pm at St. Robert Bellarmine Church. Family prefers memorials to Creighton Prep, St. Robert Bellarmine Building Fund or your favorite charity.

John A. Gentleman Mortuaries

72nd Street Chapel

1010 N. 72nd Street

391-1684

53. Gerald Thomas HILL¹⁰⁹ (*William Alfred*³, *Thomas William*², *Michael*¹) was born on 19 Sep 1923 in Iowa, United States, ¹⁵⁹ died in Nov 1984 in Council Bluffs, Pottawattamie, Iowa, United

States¹⁶⁰ at age 61, and was buried in Council Bluffs, Pottawattamie, Iowa, United States. ¹⁰⁹

Noted events in his life were:

• His Social Security Number was 480-18-5663 issued before 1951 in Iowa. ¹⁵⁹ Last residence: 51501 Council Bluffs, Pottawattamie, Iowa.

- 1. *Iowa Cemetery Records* (Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000. Original Data: Works Project Administration. Graves Registration Project. Cemeteries i n Muscatine County; Cemeteries in Lee County; Cemeteries i n Van Buren County Cemeteries in Davis County. Washington, D.C.:n.p.), Page 59.
- 2. Pennsylvania. Westmoreland County, 1850 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 183b, line 21-22, dwelling 137, family 148.
- 3. Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, 1860 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 2, stamped page 632, Greensburgh P.O., line 1-8, dwelling 9, family 8.
- 4. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 1-2, stamped page 418, line 36-40, 1-6, dwelling 6, family 6.
- 5. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), Michael Hill household, ED 61, SD 4, Page 8, dwelling 73, family 78.
- 6. Transcribed by Gary L. Ramthun, 1892 Crawford County, Iowa Farmers Directory (Transcribed by Gary L. Ramthun and submitted to the USGenWeb Project Archives by Janet Worley on February 27, 1998.)
 - 7. Iowa. Crawford County, 1895 Iowa State Census, page 180.
- 8. Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, 1860 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 2, stamped page 632, Greensburg P.O., line 108, dwelling 9, family8. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 1-2, stamped page 418, line 36-40, 1-6, dwelling 6, family 6. History of Crawford County, Iowa (Vol. I., 1911. S. J. Clarke Publishing, Chicago).
- 9. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), The Denison Bulletin, May 10, 1911, page 10, column 1, VAIL.
- 10. Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, 1860 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 2, stamped page 632, Greensburg P.O., line 108, dwelling 9, family8. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 1-2, stamped page 418, line 36-40, 1-6, dwelling 6, family 6. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), The Denison Bulletin, May 10, 1911, page 10, column 1, VAIL.
 - 11. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- 12. Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910), Michael Keane household, ED 82, SD 10, sheet 5B-6A, dwelling 123, family 123.
- 13. Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, 1860 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 2, stamped page 632, Greensburg P.O., line 108, dwelling 9, family8. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 1-2, stamped page 418, line 36-40, 1-6, dwelling 6, family 6.
- 14. Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, 1860 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 2, stamped page 632, Greensburg P.O., line 108, dwelling 9, family8. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 1-2, stamped page 418, line 36-40, 1-6, dwelling 6, family 6. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), section, page 1, column 3.
 - 15. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), section, page 1, column 3.
- 16. Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, 1860 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 2, stamped page 632, Greensburg P.O., line 108, dwelling 9, family8. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 1-2, stamped page 418, line 36-40, 1-6, dwelling 6, family 6. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), page 8, column 1.
 - 17. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), page 8, column 1.
- 18. *Iowa Cemetery Records* (Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000. Original Data: Works Project Administration. Graves Registration Project. Cemeteries i n Muscatine County; Cemeteries in Lee County; Cemeteries i n Van Buren County Cemeteries in Davis County. Washington, D.C.:n.p.), Page 59. Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, *1860 U. S. Census, population schedule* (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 2, stamped page 632, Greensburg P.O., line 108, dwelling 9, family8. Iowa. Clinton County, *1870 U. S. Census, population schedule* (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 1-2, stamped page 418, line 36-40, 1-6, dwelling 6, family 6.
- 19. Iowa Cemetery Records (Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000. Original Data: Works Project Administration. Graves Registration Project. Cemeteries in Muscatine County; Cemeteries in Lee County; Cemeteries in Van Buren County Cemeteries in Davis County.

Washington, D.C.:n.p.), Page 59. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), 4 Mar 1915, page 5, column.

- 20. Standard Atlas of Crawford County, Iowa. Including a Plat Book of the Villages, Cities and Towships of the County. (Compiled and Published by Geo. A Olgle and Co., Publishers and Engravers, 134 Van Buren St, Chicago, 1908.)
- 21. Iowa. Crawford County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Albert Vernon household, ED 79, SD 10, sheet 7B, dwelling 129, family 130.
 - 22. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), 4 Mar 1915, page 5, column 4.
- 23. Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, 1860 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 2, stamped page 632, Greensburg P.O., line 108, dwelling 9, family8. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 1-2, stamped page 418, line 36-40, 1-6, dwelling 6, family 6. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), page 7, column 4.
 - 24. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), page 7, column 4.
 - 25. Nancy Hill, Email to Liz Ault, 28 Aug 2005.
- 26. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.) Ancestry.com, *World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918* (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), Thomas William Hill record.
- 27. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), Mary Harkin household, ED 66, SD 4, page 14, dwelling 2, family 2.
- 28. South Dakota. Meade County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Michael Hill household, ED 34, SD 1, sheet 5A, ward 2, dwelling 110, family 111.
- 29. Nevada. Esmeralda County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), M. F. Hill household, ED 78 (or 28), sheet 8B, precinct H 7, 1232 Cedar St., dwelling 172, family 170.
- 30. Nevada. Esmeralda County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Michael F. Hill household, ED 11, SD 2, sheet 3B, 1st precinct, 109 N.?, dwelling 81, family 81.
 - 31. Norm Prince, Email to Liz Ault, 11 Sep 2005.
- 32. California. Los Angeles County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.), Edward E. Hill household, ED 333, SD 17, sheet 16A.
- 33. Ancestry.com, *World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards*, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
- 34. South Dakota. Meade County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, World War I Selective System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), Frank Belmont Hill record.
- 35. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), Frank Belmont Hill record, roll 1711536.
 - 36. South Dakota. Meade County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 37. South Dakota. Meade County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Edward Hill record no. 560-12-0876.
 - 38. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Edward Hill record no. 560-12-0876.
 - 39. Minnesota. Hennepin County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900

- (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.)
 - 40. History of Crawford County, Iowa (Vol. I., 1911. S. J. Clarke Publishing, Chicago).
- 41. Minnesota. Hennepin County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.), Bernard Finarty household, ED 72, SD 5, sheet 4A, ward 6, 321 14th Ave., dwelling 47, family 84.
- 42. Nebraska. Douglas County, 1910 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), B. A. Finnerty household, ED 115, SD 2, sheet 14A, ward 3, 457 U Street, dwelling 231, family 240.
- 43. Nebraska. Douglas County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Charles Finnerty household, ED 75, SD 2, sheet 8B, ward 7, 9th precinct, 5306 S. 33rd Street, dwelling 130, family 146.
- 44. The California Department of Health Services Office, *California Death Records Index* (http://vitals.rootsweb.com/ca/death/search.cgi), Charles Bernard Finnerty record no. 564127737.
- 45. Minnesota. Hennepin County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900 (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.) The California Department of Health Services Office, California Death Records Index (http://vitals.rootsweb.com/ca/death/search.cgi), Charles Bernard Finnerty record no. 564127737. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
 - 46. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), Page 3, column 3 & 4.
- 47. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Alfred Vernon household, ED 65, sheet 7b, dwelling 115, family 120.
- 48. Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Albert Vernon household, ED 72, SD 10, sheet 8A, ward 1, 229 Vine St., dwelling 176, family 177.
- 49. Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Albert Vernon household, ED 4, SD 5, sheet 9A, first ward, 421 S. Locust, dwelling 213, family 230.
- 50. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), Edward Francis Vernon record, roll 1642994.
- 51. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).

 Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), Edward Francis Vernon record, roll 1642994. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Edward Vernon record no. 478-12-0331.
 - 52. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Edward Vernon record no. 478-12-0331.
 - 53. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 54. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900), J. J. Hill household, Milford Township, ED 66, SD 10, sheet 7B, dwelling 94, family 94.
- 55. Iowa. Crawford County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910), J. J. Hill household, ED 73, SD 10, sheet 6a, stamped page 123, dwelling 108, family 109.
 - 56. Omaha World Herald, Morning paper, page 4.
- 57. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Barney Langdon household, Washington Twp, page 16, dwelling 100, family 100.
- 58. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), Hugh Langan household, city of Vail, West Side Township, enumeration district 66, supervisor's district 4, page 20, dwelling 57, family 57.
- 59. Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Elizabeth Hill household, ED 72, SD blank, page 14a, stamped page 238, 119 Dyer Street, dwelling 38, family 39.

- 60. Nebraska. Douglas County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.), Elizabeth Hill household, ED 28-38, SD 7, sheet 6a, ward 3, block 124, 2611 Cass, dwelling 76, family 88.
 - 61. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), Page 8, column 8, VAIL.
- 62. Banks, Ray, WWI Civilian Draft Registrations (Banks, Ray, comp. World War I Civilian Draft Registrations. [database on-line] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000.), Clem Bernard Hill record, roll 1642994.
- 63. Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1920), Clem B. Hill boarder, ED 89, SD 10 sheet 2b, dwelling 47, family 47.
 - 64. Norm Prince, Email to Liz Ault, 26 Sep 2005 transcription provided.
- 65. Heafey & Heafey Mortuary (Currently called Heafey Heafey Hoffmann Dworak), Funeral Card for James J. Hill. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900), J. J. Hill household, Milford Township, ED 66, SD 10, sheet 7B, dwelling 94, family 94. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
 - 66. Heafey & Heafey Mortuary (Currently called Heafey Heafey Hoffmann Dworak), Funeral Card for James J. Hill.
- 67. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Frances Dougherty record no. 507-03-0003. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900), J. J. Hill household, Milford Township, ED 66, SD 10, sheet 7B, dwelling 94, family 94.
 - 68. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Frances Dougherty record no. 507-03-0003.
- 69. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), John Matthew Dougherty record, roll 1642293.
- 70. Nebraska. Douglas County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.)
- 71. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), John Dougherty record no. 478-18-2759. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.) Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
 - 72. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), John Dougherty record no. 478-18-2759.
 - 73. Omaha World Herald, Obituary for Elizabeth Langan Hill lists him as Matt Dougherty.
- 74. Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, 1860 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 2, stamped page 632, Greensburg P.O., line 108, dwelling 9, family8. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 1-2, stamped page 418, line 36-40, 1-6, dwelling 6, family 6. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 75. Oklahoma. Okmulgee County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Mary A. Devine household, ED 118, SD 2, sheet 2B, family 67.
- 76. Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- 77. Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.) Iowa. Pottawattamie County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), James Harkin record no. 447-32-6184. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. (Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
 - 78. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), James Harkin record no. 447-32-6184.

- 79. Norm Prince, *Email to Liz Ault*, 11 Sep 2005. Iowa. Crawford County, *1900 U. S. Census, population schedule* (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 80. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Wm H Devine household, ED 56, SD 10, sheet 8B, 1st ward, dwelling 163, family 168.
- 81. Oklahoma. Canandian County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), William Devine household, ED 88, SD 23, sheet 2B, 519 S. Bichford Ave., dwelling 35, family 35.
- 82. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
 Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
- 83. Ancestry.com, *World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards*, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), William Augusta Devine.
- 84. Ancestry.com, *World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards*, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), Claude Ambrose Devine.
- 85. Oklahoma. Canadian County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Border in Al Derry household, ED 87, SD 6, sheet 13B, dwelling 275, family 291.
- 86. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).

 Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.) Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), John Devine record no. 456-07-5202.
 - 87. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), John Devine record no. 456-07-5202.
- 88. Ancestry.com, *World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards*, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), J. Justin Devine.
- 89. Nebraska. Douglas County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Susan E. Keane household, ED 42, SD 2, sheet 21B, 4th precinct, 11th ward, 2306 Dewey Ave.
- 90. Nebraska. Douglas County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.), Ignatius J. Keane household, ED 43, SD 7, sheet 8A, 2306 Dewey Ave., dwelling 82, family 113.
 - 91. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), 17 Nov 1938, page 1, column 6.
- 92. Iowa. Scott County, 1850 U. S. Census, schedule I (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives). Iowa. Clinton County, 1860 U. S. Census, schedule I (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives). Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, schedule I (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives). Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.) Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.) Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), page 1, column 6 & page 12.
 - 93. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), page 1, column 6 & page 12.
- 94. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), Michael Kane household, Hays Township, E.D. 67, S.D. 4, Page 24, dwelling 215, family 215, line 39-45.
- 95. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.), Keane, Michael J. household, ED 72, SD 10, sheet 6a, dwelling 134, family 135.

- 96. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978.
- 97. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
 - 98. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), 712-01-6027.
- 99. Ancestry.com, *World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards*, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), Ignatium James Keane record, roll 1642994.
 - 100. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), page 12, column 4.
 - 101. St. Ann's Parish. St. Ann's Parish Cemetery.
- 102. Iowa. Greene County, 1900 U. S. Census (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), James Long household, ED 94, SD 10, sheet 2A, dwelling 35, family 39.
 - 103. Iowa. Greene County, 1900 U. S. Census (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 104. Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910), Michael Keane household, ED 82, SD 10, sheet 5B-6A, dwelling 123, family 123. Iowa. Greene County, 1900 U. S. Census (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 105. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), William Hill household, ED 65, SD 80 sheet 7A, dwelling 107, family 111.
- 106. Iowa. Crawford County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), William F. Hill, ED 79, SD 10, sheet 6b, dwelling 111, family 112.
- 107. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), Thomas William Hill record.
- 108. Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), William Hill household, ED 73, SD 10, sheet 5B, ward 3, 322 E. Broadway, dwelling 162, family 163.
 - 109. Nancy Hill, Email to Liz Ault, 31 Aug 2005.
- 110. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Illinois. Fulton County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880 (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- 111. Nancy Hill, *Email to Liz Ault*, 31 Aug 2005. Ancestry.com, *World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards*, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
- 112. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), Willie Alfred Hill record.
- 113. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).

 Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), Floyd Raymond Hill record, roll 1642994.
- 114. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), Floyd Raymond Hill record, roll 1642994.

- 115. Iowa. Crawford County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 116. Iowa. Crawford County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 117. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), Charles B. Finerty record.
- 118. Nebraska. Douglas County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.), Charles Finnerty household, ED 82, SD 7, sheet 34A, ward 7, block 251, 3705 Q Street, dwelling 352, family 357.
- 119. Nebraska. Douglas County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Bernard C. Finnerty record no. 561-14-0101.
 - 120. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Bernard C. Finnerty record no. 561-14-0101.
 - 121. Nebraska. Douglas County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
 - 122. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Charles E. Finnerty record no. 558-20-5812.
- 123. Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Edward F. Vernon household, ED 27, SD 5, sheet 6B, dwelling 139, family 142.
 - 124. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Marie Vernon record no. 485-03-4692.
 - 125. Norm Prince, Email to Liz Ault, 26 Sep 2005 transcribed and sent via email.
 - 126. Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 127. Banks, Ray, WWI Civilian Draft Registrations (Banks, Ray, comp. World War I Civilian Draft Registrations. [database on-line] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000.), James Joseph Hill record, roll 1642994.
- 128. Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1920), James J. Hill household, ED 89, SE 10, sheet 2B, line 98-100, dwelling 53, family 53.
- 129. Nebraska. Douglas County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.), James J. Hill household, ED 28-39, SD 7, sheet 13a, 3rd ward, block 141, 318 Lincoln Blvd., dwelling 189, family 229.
 - 130. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Mabel Hill record no. 508-36-4229.
- 131. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Mabel Hill record no. 508-36-4229. Ault, Liz, Personal Knowledge of Mary Elizabeth O'Brien Ault, I was there when she died.
 - 132. Ault, Liz, Personal Knowledge of Mary Elizabeth O'Brien Ault, I was there when she was buried.
- 133. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.), Charles Dugan household, Vail city, Westside township, ED 72, SD 10, sheet 12a, dwelling 251, family 252.
- 134. Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910), Chas. Dugan household, ED 82, SD 10, Sheet 165A & B, Line 50-56, dwelling 88, family 88.
 - 135. Omaha World Herald, Page 24D.
 - 136. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Mary Morrison record no. 505-22-3193.
- 137. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Mary Morrison record no. 505-22-3193. Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1936-1998 (Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1936-1998. [database online] Provo, UT:Ancestry.com, 2001. Original data: State of Florida. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998. Florida: Florida Health Department, Office of Vital Records, 1998), Mary Phyllis Morrison record.
 - 138. Ault, Liz, Personal Knowledge of Mary Elizabeth O'Brien Ault.
- 139. Iowa. Pottawattamie County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Harry Whitaker household, ED 138, SD 9, sheet 1b, ward 2, Kane Twp., dwelling 20, family 20.

- 140. Oklahoma. Canandian County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), James M. Harkin household, ED 86, SD 2, sheet 2A, 579 (street unclear), dwelling 33, family 35.
- 141. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), James Michael Harkin.
- 142. Oklahoma. Ottawa County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), James M. Harkin household, ED 118, SD 1, sheet 10B, ward 2, 110 F Street NW, dwelling 720, family 721.
- 143. Oklahoma. Osage County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), James M. Harkin household, ED 32, SD 6, sheet 9A, ward 1, 215 10th street, dwelling 198, family 232.
- 144. Oklahoma. Canandian County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Oklahoma. Ottawa County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 145. Oklahoma. Canandian County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Oklahoma. Ottawa County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Oklahoma. Osage County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), James Harkin record no. 441-10-4288.
 - 146. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), James Harkin record no. 441-10-4288.
- 147. Oklahoma. Canandian County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Oklahoma. Ottawa County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Oklahoma. Osage County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Raymond Harkin record no. 448-38-2761.
 - 148. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Raymond Harkin record no. 448-38-2761.
- 149. Oklahoma. Canandian County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Oklahoma. Ottawa County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Oklahoma. Osage County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 150. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), Willie Alfred Hill record.
- 151. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Louis P. Morrison record no. 524-05-5672. Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1936-1998 (Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1936-1998. [database online] Provo, UT:Ancestry.com, 2001. Original data: State of Florida. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998. Florida: Florida Health Department, Office of Vital Records, 1998), Louis P. Morrison record.
- 152. Colorado. Denver County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fourteenth Census of the United States, 1920.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1920. T625, 2,076 rolls.), Louis A. Morrison household, ED 179, SD 1, sheet 2b, 3036 Lawrence Street, dwelling 38, family 41.
- 153. Colorado. Denver County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Agnes L. Phillips household, ED 213, SD 3, sheet 20B, district Y, 3446 Josephine St., dwelling 262, family 265.
 - 154. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Louis P. Morrison record no. 524-05-5672.
 - 155. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Daniel B. O'Brien record no. 507-20-7103.
 - 156. Ault, Liz, Personal Knowledge of Mary Elizabeth O'Brien Ault, I was there.
- 157. Missouri. Jackson County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Dan B. O'Brien household, ED 119, SD 5, sheet 19a, dwelling 379, family 379.
 - 158. Omaha World Herald, Jan 1, 2003 evening edition.
 - 159. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Gerald Hill record no. 480-18-5663.
- 160. Nancy Hill, Email to Liz Ault, 31 Aug 2005. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Gerald Hill record no. 480-18-5663.

- Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1936-1998 (Ancestry.com. Florida Death Index, 1936-1998. [database online] Provo, UT:Ancestry.com, 2001. Original data: State of Florida. Florida Death Index,1877-1998. Florida: Florida Health Department, Office of Vital Records,1998).
- Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com).
- Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
- Ault, Liz, Personal Knowledge of Mary Elizabeth O'Brien Ault.
- Banks, Ray, WWI Civilian Draft Registrations (Banks, Ray, comp. World War I Civilian Draft Registrations. [database on-line] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000.)
- The California Department of Health Services Office, California Death Records Index (http://vitals.rootsweb.com/ca/death/search.cgi).
- California. Los Angeles County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.)
- Colorado. Denver County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Colorado. Denver County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fourteenth Census of the United States, 1920. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1920. T625, 2,076 rolls.)
- Heafey & Heafey Mortuary (Currently called Heafey Heafey Hoffmann Dworak).
- History of Crawford County, Iowa (Vol. I., 1911. S. J. Clarke Publishing, Chicago).
- Illinois. Fulton County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880 (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- Iowa Cemetery Records (Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000. Original Data: Works Projec t Administration. Graves Registration Project. Cemeteries i n Muscatine County; Cemeteries in Lee County; Cemeteries i n Van Buren County Cemeteries in Davis County. Washington, D.C.:n.p.)
- Iowa. Clinton County, 1860 U. S. Census, schedule 1 (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, schedule 1 (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1895 Iowa State Census.

- Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910).
- Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1920).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.)
- Iowa. Greene County, 1900 U. S. Census (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).

- Iowa. Pottawattamie County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Scott County, 1850 U. S. Census, schedule I (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- Minnesota. Hennepin County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900 (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.)
- Missouri. Jackson County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Nancy Hill, Email to Liz Ault.
- Nebraska. Douglas County, 1910 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Nebraska. Douglas County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- Nebraska. Douglas County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930 (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.)
- Nevada. Esmeralda County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Nevada. Esmeralda County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Norm Prince, Email to Liz Ault.
- Oklahoma. Canadian County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Oklahoma. Canandian County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Oklahoma. Okmulgee County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Oklahoma. Osage County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Oklahoma. Ottawa County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa).
- Omaha World Herald.
- Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978.
- Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, 1860 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives).

- Pennsylvania. Westmoreland County, 1850 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- South Dakota. Meade County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery.
- Standard Atlas of Crawford County, Iowa. Including a Plat Book of the Villages, Cities and Towships of the County. (Compiled and Published by Geo. A Olgle and Co., Publishers and Engravers, 134 Van Buren St, Chicago, 1908.)
- Transcribed by Gary L. Ramthun, 1892 Crawford County, Iowa Farmers Directory (Transcribed by Gary L. Ramthun and submitted to the USGenWeb Project Archives by Janet Worley on February 27, 1998.)